THE LOCAL LANGLANDS CONJECTURE FOR THE p-ADIC INNER FORM OF Sp4

KWANGHO CHOIY

ABSTRACT. This paper proves the local Langlands conjecture for the non quasi-split inner form $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$ of Sp_4 over a p-adic field of characteristic 0, by studying the restriction of representations from the non quasi-split inner form $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ of GSp_4 to $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$. The L-packets for $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$ are constructed based on the earlier work on the local Langlands correspondence for $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ by Gan and Tantono. To parameterize them in terms of so-called S-groups, we establish and utilize the local Langlands correspondence for reductive dual groups which participate in the theta correspondence with $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$ and $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$. An interesting phenomenon arises when two distinct members in an L-packet of $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ are restricted to $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$.

Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Preliminaries	3
3. Group structures	5
4. Restriction	8
5. LLC for $SO_{2,2}$ and its inner forms	11
6. LLC for $SO_{3,3}$ and its inner forms	15
7. LLC for $Sp_{1,1}$	19
Appendix A. Internal structure of L -packets for Sp_4	32
References	34

1. Introduction

The primary aim of this paper is to prove the local Langlands conjecture (LLC) for the non quasi-split inner form $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ of Sp_4 over a p-adic field F of characteristic 0. The conjecture for a general connected reductive group G over F predicts that there is a surjective, finite-to-one map

$$\mathcal{L}: \Pi(G) \longrightarrow \Phi(G),$$

where $\Pi(G)$ denotes the set of isomorphism classes of irreducible smooth complex representations of G(F), $\Phi(G)$ denotes the set of \widehat{G} -conjugacy classes of L-parameters, and \widehat{G} is the complex dual group of G [Bor79]. The map \mathcal{L} is expected to satisfy a number of natural properties, for instance, it preserves certain γ -facotrs, L-factors, and ϵ -factors, as long as they can be defined in both sides (cf. [HT01, Hen00]). For each L-parameter $\varphi \in \Phi(G)$, its fiber, denoted by $\Pi_{\varphi}(G)$, is called an L-packet for G. As a part of the conjecture, of great interest is how to parameterize the L-packet $\Pi_{\varphi}(G)$. For this purpose, we consider a central extension $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi, \mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G})$ which sits into the following exact sequence

$$(1.1) 1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(G) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G}) \longrightarrow 1,$$

where $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,sc}(G)$ is a certain quotient group of the center of a simply connected covering group and $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})$ is the connected component group of a certain group in the adjoint group $\widehat{G}/Z(\widehat{G})$. The precise definitions will

be reviewed in Section 2.4. It is conjectured that there is a one-to-one correspondence

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(G) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{G}),\zeta_G)$$

(see [Vog93, Art06, Art13]), where $Irr(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G}), \zeta_G)$ denotes the set of irreducible representations of $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G})$ with central character ζ_G , which is determined by G via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86]. When G is quasi-split, the character ζ_G turns out to be the trivial character $\mathbb{1}$, so that

$$\operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{G}),\mathbb{1}) = \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})).$$

The LLC has been proved for several cases for the last few decades [GK82, Rog90, Hen00, HT01, GT10, HS11, GT11a, Sch13, Art13, GT14, KMSW14, Mok15]. Among them, our proof of the LLC for $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ is deeply rooted in the approach to the LLC for SL_n [GK82]. In their paper, Gelbart and Knapp studied the restriction of L-packets of GL_n , consisting of singletons, and established the LLC for SL_n , assuming the LLC for GL_n which was proved afterwords [HT01, Hen00, Sch13]. It is a consequence of their study that $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{SL}_n})$ is abelian. This method was adjusted to the case of Sp_4 [GT10] whose L-packets were constructed from those of GSp_4 [GT11a] by the restriction. Since L-packets for GSp_4 consist of one or two members unlike GL_n , Gan and Takeda verified that those two members do not give the same restriction in Sp_4 (see [GT10, Proposition 2.2]). They also determined precisely the size of L-packets $\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_4)$ for any φ , so that one can have an explicit description of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_4})$, which turns out to be an elementary 2-group (cf. [GP92, Art13]).

The method of restriction was also utilized in the case of non quasi-split F-inner forms SL'_n of SL_n [HS11]. Based on the LLC for GL_n and the local Jacquet-Langlands correspondence [JL70, DKV84, Rog83, Bad08], Hiraga and Saito established the LLC for non quasi-split F-inner forms GL'_n of GL_n and constructed L-packets for GL'_n , which are all singletons. Extending Gelbart and Knapp's work for SL_n [GK82] and Labesse and Langlands' result for SL'_2 [LL79], they restricted the L-packets of GL'_n to SL'_n and constructed L-packets for SL'_n . Unlike SL_n and Sp_4 , the conjectural bijection (1.2) for SL'_n , which was proved in [HS11] using the simple trace formula, implies that the multiplicity one property fails in this restriction. This follows from the fact that the central extension $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SL'_n})$ is not always abelian (cf. [LL79, Art06, Cho14a]). Later, more general intermediate groups between a given group and its derived group were also carried out in [CL14].

For our case of $G = \mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, as did in the previous studies above for SL_n , Sp_4 , and SL'_n , it is natural to begin with the non quasi-split F-inner form $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ of GSp_4 , whose derived group is $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$. The LLC for $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ was established by Gan and Tantono in [GT14], where their L-packets consist of one or two members. Restricting these L-packets from $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ to $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, we construct L-packets for $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$. Interestingly, we here encounter a new phenomenon which does not occur in the aforementioned cases; not only the multiplicity one property fails, but it is also possible that two members in an L-packet of $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ have the same restriction. In response to this phenomenon, we study the restriction of the reductive dual groups which participate in the theta correspondence with $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ and $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$. It turns out that their group structures fit into a category of intermediate groups between a finite product of GL_n and a finite product of SL_n , or between their F-inner forms. This allows us to use the well-developed theory of the restriction in [LL79, GK82, Sha83, Lab85, Tad92, HS11], and [CL14] with some modifications. We thus construct L-packets, prove the conjectural bijection (1.2), and establish the LLC for these reductive dual groups.

We finally define a surjective, finite-to-one map

(1.3)
$$\mathcal{L}_{1,1}: \Pi(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow \Phi(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})$$

for $G = \mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$. We then prove the conjectural bijection (1.2), using the LLC for each reductive dual group and studying a relationship of the central extension (1.1) between $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$ and each reductive dual group (see Theorem 7.4). At this point, we bring in a uniquely determined bijection between restrictions of reductive dual pairs (see Proposition 4.11). This bijection is provided by the theta correspondence and preserves the multiplicity in the restriction (see Section 4.4). Furthermore, we take the same idea to complete the conjectural bijection (1.2) for the split group Sp_4 as well (see Appendix A), which was also discussed in [GT10, pp.3002-3003] in another way.

Considering two facts: there is no Whittaker model for the non quasi-split group $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ and our method relies on that of SL'_n by Hiraga and Saito in [HS11], we should mention that our parameterization of L-packets for $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ has no natural base point and depends on the choice of a certain homomorphism $\Lambda_{\operatorname{SL}_n}$ described in Section 4.3. We also note that there is one exceptional case of L-parameters, denoted by 'Case I-(b)' in Section 7.3, where we verify only the bijection (1.2) and establish no decomposition unlike other cases (see Theorem 7.4). This is because two members in an L-packet of $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$ share the same restriction for Case I-(b), which leads to a difference between the dimension in restriction from $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$ to $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ and the dimension of irreducible representations in $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}),\zeta_{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}})$. This will be also interpreted in terms of the center of the finite group $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{G})$ for the non quasi-split group $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ and its reductive dual groups (see Remark 7.7).

The last part of the paper is dedicated to classifying the central extension (1.1) for all $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ and illuminating all sizes of L-packets of $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ as well as all multiplicities in restriction from $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$ to $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$. The group $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})$ in (1.1) turns out to be isomorphic to one of the following seven groups: $\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$, $(\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$, $\mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$, $\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$, the dihedral group \mathcal{D}_8 of order 8, the Pauli group, and the central product of \mathcal{D}_8 and the quaternion group. The size is either 1, 2, or 4, and the multiplicity is either 1, 2, or 4. Furthermore, we give an explicit example where the new phenomenon arises, that is, the multiplicity one property fails and two members in an L-packet of $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$ have the same restriction in $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$.

We note that, since the definitions of the local L-, ϵ -, γ -factors on the representation side are not yet available for the non quasi-split group $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, our paper does not contain arguments regarding the preservation of the local factors or the uniqueness of our \mathcal{L} -map (1.3). Recently, M. Asgari and the author established the LLC for GSpin_4 , GSpin_6 , and their F-inner forms in [AC15], where the local factors for generic representations of two split cases of GSpin_4 and GSpin_6 are available via the Langlands-Shahidi method [Sha90] and those local factors are proved to be preserved via the \mathcal{L} -map for GSpin_4 and GSpin_6 .

The organization of this paper is as follows. In Section 2, we review basic notions and backgrounds such as inner forms, the LLC in a general setting, and the conjectural structure of L-packets. Section 3 describes the structure of groups under consideration and their mutual relations. Some well-known results on the restriction are recalled and modified for our case in Section 4. We prove the LLC for $GSO_{2,2}$, $SO_{2,2}$, and their F-inner forms in Section 5 and the LLC for $GSO_{3,3}$, $SO_{3,3}$, and their F-inner forms in Section 6. These groups are all reductive dual groups which participate in the theta correspondence with $GSp_{1,1}$ and $Sp_{1,1}$. In Section 7, we state and prove our main result, classify all cases of the central extension (1.1) for $Sp_{1,1}$, describe all sizes of L-packets of $Sp_{1,1}$, and give an explicit example in which the new phenomenon appears. In Appendix A, we apply the same method developed in Section 7 to parameterize L-packets for Sp_4 .

2. Preliminaries

In this section, we recall basic notions and backgrounds, and review the local Langlands conjecture in a general setting and the conjectural structure of L-packets.

2.1. Basic definitions and backgrounds. Throughout the paper, we denote by F a finite extension of \mathbb{Q}_p for any prime p. Fix an algebraic closure \bar{F} of F. For any topological group G, we write Z(G) for the center of G. We let $\pi_0(G)$ denote the group G/G° of connected components of G, where G° is the identity component of G.

Given a connected reductive algebraic group G over F, we let $\Pi(G)$ denote the set of isomorphism classes of irreducible smooth complex representations of the group G(F) of F-points of G. By abuse of notation, we identify an isomorphism class with its representative. We let $\Pi_{\mathsf{disc}}(G)$, $\Pi_{\mathsf{temp}}(G)$, and $\Pi_{\mathsf{unit}}(G)$ denote the subsets of $\Pi(G)$ which respectively consist of discrete series, tempered, and unitary representations. We further denote by $\Pi_{\mathsf{ess,disc}}(G)$ and $\Pi_{\mathsf{ess,temp}}(G)$ the subsets of $\Pi(G)$ which respectively consist of essentially square-integrable and essentially tempered representations. Note that we have

$$\Pi_{\mathsf{disc}}(G) \subset \Pi_{\mathsf{temp}}(G) \subset \Pi_{\mathsf{unit}}(G) \quad \text{and} \quad \Pi_{\mathsf{ess},\mathsf{disc}}(G) \subset \Pi_{\mathsf{ess},\mathsf{temp}}(G) \subset \Pi(G).$$

We denote by W_F the Weil group of F and by Γ the absolute Galois group $\operatorname{Gal}(\bar{F}/F)$. Let $\operatorname{WD}_F = W_F \times \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})$ be the Weil-Deligne group. Fixing Γ -invariant splitting data, we define the L-group of G as a semi-direct product $^LG := \widehat{G} \times \Gamma$ (see [Bor79, Section 2]). Let $\Phi(G)$ denote the set of \widehat{G} -conjugacy classes of L-parameters, i.e., admissible homomorphisms

$$\varphi: \mathsf{WD}_F \longrightarrow {}^LG$$
,

(see [Bor79, Section 8.2]). We denote by $C_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})$ the centralizer of the image of φ in \widehat{G} . Note that C_{φ} contains the center of LG that is the Γ -invariant group $Z(\widehat{G})^{\Gamma}$. We say that φ is elliptic if the quotient group $C_{\varphi}/Z(\widehat{G})^{\Gamma}$ is finite, and φ is tempered if $\varphi(W_F)$ is bounded. We denote by $\Phi_{\text{ell}}(G)$ and $\Phi_{\text{temp}}(G)$ the subset of $\Phi(G)$ which respectively consist of elliptic and tempered L-parameters of G. We set $\Phi_{\text{disc}}(G) = \Phi_{\text{ell}}(G) \cap \Phi_{\text{temp}}(G)$.

2.2. Inner forms. Let G and G' be connected reductive groups over F. We say that G and G' are F-inner forms with respect to an \bar{F} -isomorphism $\phi: G' \overset{\sim}{\to} G$ if $\phi \circ \tau(\varphi)^{-1}$ is an inner automorphism $(g \mapsto xgx^{-1})$ defined over \bar{F} for all $\tau \in \mathsf{Gal}(\bar{F}/F)$ (see [Bor79, 2.4(3)] or [Kot97, p.280]). If there is no confusion, we often omit the references to F and ϕ .

When G and G' are inner forms of each other, we have ${}^LG \simeq {}^LG'$ [Bor79, Section 2.4(3)]. In particular, if G' is an inner form of an F-split group G and the action of Γ on \widehat{G} is trivial, we write ${}^LG = \widehat{G} \simeq {}^LG' = \widehat{G'}$.

2.3. General notion of the local Langlands conjecture. For any connected reductive group G over F, the local Langlands conjecture (LLC) predicts that there is a surjective, finite-to-one map

$$\mathcal{L}:\Pi(G)\longrightarrow\Phi(G).$$

This map is supposed to satisfy a number of natural properties, for instance, it preserves certain γ -facotrs, L-factors, and ϵ -factors, as long as they can be defined in both sides (cf. [HT01, Hen00]). Moreover, considering the fibers of the map, one can partition $\Pi(G)$ into disjoint finite subsets, called L-packets. Each packet is conjectured to be characterized by component groups in the L-group, which we will discuss in detail in Section 2.4. It is also expected that $\Phi_{\mathsf{disc}}(G)$ and $\Phi_{\mathsf{temp}}(G)$ respectively parameterize $\Pi_{\mathsf{disc}}(G)$ and $\Pi_{\mathsf{temp}}(G)$.

The LLC is known for several cases: GL_n [HT01, Hen00, Sch13], SL_n [GK82], U_2 and U_3 [Rog90], F-inner forms of GL_n and SL_n [HS11], GSp_4 [GT11a], Sp_4 [GT10], the F-inner form of GSp_4 [GT14], quasi-split classical groups [Art13], unitary groups [Mok15], non quasi-split inner forms of unitary groups [KMSW14], $GSpin_4$, $GSpin_6$ and their F-inner forms [AC15].

2.4. Conjectrual structure of *L*-packets. We denote by \widehat{G}_{sc} the simply connected cover of the derived group \widehat{G}_{der} of \widehat{G} , and by \widehat{G}_{ad} the adjoint group $\widehat{G}/Z(\widehat{G})$. We consider

$$S_{\varphi}(\widehat{G}) := C_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})/Z(\widehat{G})^{\Gamma} \subset \widehat{G}_{\mathrm{ad}}.$$

Write $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G})$ for the full pre-image of $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})$ via the isogeny $\widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}} \twoheadrightarrow \widehat{G}_{\mathsf{ad}}$. We then have an exact sequence

$$(2.1) \hspace{1cm} 1 \longrightarrow Z(\widehat{G}_{\mathrm{sc}}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi,\mathrm{sc}}(\widehat{G}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi}(\widehat{G}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

We let:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G}) &:= \pi_0(S_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})), \\ \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G}) &:= \pi_0(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G})), \\ \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(G) &:= Z(\widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}})/(Z(\widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}}) \cap S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G})^{\circ}), \\ \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G}) &:= \pi_0(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G})). \end{split}$$

We then have a central extension

$$(2.2) \hspace{1cm} 1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(G) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G}) \longrightarrow 1,$$

(cf. [Art13, (9.2.2)]). Suppose G is quasi-split and G' is an F-inner form of G. Let $\zeta_{G'}$ be a unique character on $Z(\widehat{G}_{sc})$ whose restriction to $Z(\widehat{G}_{sc})^{\Gamma}$ corresponds to the class of the F-inner form G' of G via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2]. We denote by $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G}), \zeta_{G'})$ the set of irreducible representations of

 $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G})$ with central character $\zeta_{G'}$ on $Z(\widehat{G}_{sc})$. It is expected that, given an L-parameter φ for G', there is a one-to-one correspondence between the L-packet $\Pi_{\varphi}(G')$ associated to φ and the set $Irr(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G}), \zeta_{G'})$ [Art06, Section 3]. We note that, for the case of G' = G, the character $\zeta_{G'}$ equals the trivial character $\mathbb{1}$, so that

$$\operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{G}),\mathbb{1}) = \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})).$$

In particular, if φ is elliptic, since $C_{\phi}(\widehat{M})/Z(\widehat{M})^{\Gamma}$ is finite and $Z(\widehat{M})^{\Gamma}$ contains $S_{\phi}(\widehat{M})^{\circ}$ [Kot84, Lemma 10.3.1], we have $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{G}) = S_{\varphi}(\widehat{G})$ and $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G}_{sc}) = Z(\widehat{G}_{sc})$. Thus the exact sequence (2.2) is equal to (2.1).

2.5. Further notation. Let m, n, and d be positive integers. For a central division algebra D_d of dimension d^2 over F, we let $GL_m(D_d)$ denote the group of all invertible elements of $m \times m$ matrices over D_d . Let $SL_m(D_d)$ be the subgroup of elements of reduced norm 1 in $GL_m(D_d)$. Note that $GL_m(D_d)$ is the group of F-points of an algebraic group over F which is an F-inner form of GL_n (see [PR94, Sections 2.2 & 2.3] for details). By abuse of notation, we shall write $GL_m(D_d)$ for both the F-inner form and the group of its F-points. The same is applied to $SL_m(D_d)$.

For $i \in \mathbb{N}$, we denote by $H^i(F,G) := H^i(\mathsf{Gal}(\bar{F}/F), G(\bar{F}))$ the Galois cohomology of G. Given $\pi \in \Pi(G)$, we denote by ω_{π} its central character. The cardinality of a finite set S is denoted by |S|. We denote by $(\cdot)^D$ the Pontryagin dual, i.e., $\mathsf{Hom}(\cdot,\mathbb{C}^1)$, where \mathbb{C}^1 is the unit circle group in \mathbb{C}^{\times} . We denote by \mathbb{I} the trivial character. For any positive integer n, we denote by μ_n the algebraic group, so that $\mu_n(R) := \{r \in R : r^n = 1\}$ with any F-algebra R. We write $A \sqcup B$ for the disjoint union of two sets A and B.

3. Group structures

In this section, we describe the structure of algebraic groups under consideration in the paper and discuss their mutual relations. We mainly follow notation in [GT11a, GT14]. Of our interest are the F-split groups GSp_4 , Sp_4 , $GSO_{2,2}$, $SO_{2,2}$, $GSO_{3,3}$, $SO_{3,3}$, and their non quasi-split F-inner forms. We refer the reader to [Sat71, p.119] for admissible diagrams of those F-inner forms.

3.1. Symplectic cases. We write $GSp_{1,1}$ and $Sp_{1,1}$ for the non quasi-split F-inner forms of the symplectic similitude group GSp_4 and the symplectic group Sp_4 , respectively. The group $GSp_{1,1}$ is isomorphic to GU(2, D) which is the similitude group of the unique 2-dimensional Hermitian vector space over the quaternion division algebra D over F. For more details, we refer the reader to [GT14, Section 2.1]. Note that $GSp_{1,1}$ is the only (up to F-isomorphism) non quasi-split F-inner form of GSp_4 , since the set $H^1(F, PSp_4)$, which parameterizes F-inner forms of GSp_4 , is in bijection with $\mu_2(\mathbb{C})^D$ by the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2]. Likewise, the same argument is true for Sp_4 . We further note that

$$\mathrm{Sp}_4 = (\mathrm{GSp}_4)_{\mathsf{der}} \subset \mathrm{GSp}_4 \quad \mathrm{and} \quad \mathrm{Sp}_{1,1} = (\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})_{\mathsf{der}} \subset \mathrm{GSp}_{1,1},$$

where the subscript der stands for the derived group.

3.2. Orthogonal cases. From [GT11a, GT14], we recall the following isomorphisms of algebraic groups:

$$\begin{aligned} &\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2} \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_2 \times \mathrm{GL}_2)/\{(z,z^{-1}): z \in \mathrm{GL}_1\}, \\ &\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0} \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_1(D) \times \mathrm{GL}_1(D))/\{(z,z^{-1}): z \in \mathrm{GL}_1\}, \\ &\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^* \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_1(D) \times \mathrm{GL}_2)/\{(z,z^{-1}): z \in \mathrm{GL}_1\}, \\ &\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3} \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_4 \times \mathrm{GL}_1)/\{(z,z^{-2}): z \in \mathrm{GL}_1\}, \\ &\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^* \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_1(D_4) \times \mathrm{GL}_1)/\{(z,z^{-2}): z \in \mathrm{GL}_1\}, \\ &\mathrm{GSO}(V_D) \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_2(D) \times \mathrm{GL}_1)/\{(z,z^{-2}): z \in \mathrm{GL}_1\}, \end{aligned}$$

where $D=D_2$ is the quaternion division algebra over F, and D_4 is a division algebra of dimension 16 over F. As mentioned in [GT14, Section 1], there are only two (up to isomorphism) division algebras of dimension 16, D_4 and its opposite D_4^{op} (their Hasse invariants in \mathbb{Q}/\mathbb{Z} are 1/4 and -1/4, respectively), which have canonically isomorphic multiplicative groups D_4^{\times} and $(D_4^{op})^{\times}$ under the inverse map $x \mapsto x^{-1}$ from D_4^{\times} to $(D_4^{op})^{\times}$.

Note that there are only two (up to isomorphism) non quasi-split F-inner forms of the split group $GSO_{2,2}$, which are $GSO_{4,0}$ and $GSO_{1,1}^*$. Further, there are also only two (up to isomorphism) non quasi-split F-inner forms of the split group $GSO_{3,3}$, which are $GSO_{3,0}^*$ and $GSO(V_D)$.

Since $H^1(F, GL_m(D_d)) = 1$ for any central division algebra D_d of dimension d over F with any positive integer m (see [PR94, Lemma 2.8]), one can easily verify that the groups of F-points are described as follows:

$$\begin{split} & \mathrm{GSO}_{2,2}(F) \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_2(F) \times \mathrm{GL}_2(F)) / \{(z,z^{-1}) : z \in F^{\times}\}, \\ & \mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}(F) \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_1(D) \times \mathrm{GL}_1(D)) / \{(z,z^{-1}) : z \in F^{\times}\}, \\ & \mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*(F) \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_1(D) \times \mathrm{GL}_2(F)) / \{(z,z^{-1}) : z \in F^{\times}\}, \\ & \mathrm{GSO}_{3,3}(F) \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_4(F) \times F^{\times}) / \{(z,z^{-2}) : z \in F^{\times}\}, \\ & \mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*(F) \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_1(D_4) \times F^{\times}) / \{(z,z^{-2}) : z \in F^{\times}\}, \\ & \mathrm{GSO}(V_D)(F) \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_2(D) \times F^{\times}) / \{(z,z^{-2}) : z \in F^{\times}\}. \end{split}$$

We turn to the split groups $SO_{2,2}$, $SO_{3,3}$, and their non quasi-split F-inner forms $SO_{4,0}$, $SO_{1,1}^*$, $SO_{3,0}^*$, and $SO(V_D)$. We have the following isomorphisms of algebraic groups:

$$SO_{2,2} \simeq (SL_2 \times SL_2)/\Delta \mu_2,$$

 $SO_{4,0} \simeq (SL_1(D) \times SL_1(D))/\Delta \mu_2,$
 $SO_{1,1}^* \simeq (SL_1(D) \times SL_2)/\Delta \mu_2,$
 $SO_{3,3} \simeq SL_4/\mu_2,$
 $SO_{3,0}^* \simeq SL_1(D_4)/\mu_2,$
 $SO(V_D) \simeq SL_2(D)/\mu_2,$

where $\Delta\mu_2$ means $\{(1,1),(-1,-1)\}$. We note that

$$SO_{2,2} = (GSO_{2,2})_{der} \subset GSO_{2,2}$$

and the same is true for all the other groups $SO_{4,0}$, $SO_{1,1}^*$, $SO_{3,3}$, $SO_{3,0}^*$, and $SO(V_D)$.

Using the fact that $H^1(F, G) = 1$ for any simply connected semi-simple algebraic group G over F [PR94, Theorem 6.4], we further have the following exact sequences of the groups of F-points:

$$\begin{split} 1 &\longrightarrow (\operatorname{SL}_2(F) \times \operatorname{SL}_2(F))/\{(1,1),(-1,-1)\} \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_{2,2}(F) \longrightarrow F^\times/(F^\times)^2 \longrightarrow 1, \\ 1 &\longrightarrow (\operatorname{SL}_1(D) \times \operatorname{SL}_1(D))/\{(1,1),(-1,-1)\} \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_{4,0}(F) \longrightarrow F^\times/(F^\times)^2 \longrightarrow 1, \\ 1 &\longrightarrow (\operatorname{SL}_1(D) \times \operatorname{SL}_2(F))/\Delta\mu_2(F) \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*(F) \longrightarrow F^\times/(F^\times)^2 \longrightarrow 1, \\ 1 &\longrightarrow \operatorname{SL}_4(F)/\{\pm 1\} \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_{3,3}(F) \longrightarrow F^\times/(F^\times)^2 \longrightarrow 1, \\ 1 &\longrightarrow \operatorname{SL}_1(D_4)/\{\pm 1\} \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*(F) \longrightarrow F^\times/(F^\times)^2 \longrightarrow 1, \\ 1 &\longrightarrow \operatorname{SL}_2(D)/\{\pm 1\} \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}(V_D)(F) \longrightarrow F^\times/(F^\times)^2 \longrightarrow 1. \end{split}$$

Note that $F^{\times}/(F^{\times})^2$ comes from the isomorphism $H^1(F, \mu_2) \simeq F^{\times}/(F^{\times})^2 \simeq H^1(F, \Delta \mu_2)$. Specially, for the case of $SO_{1,1}^*$, considering the kernel of the similitude character

$$\mathsf{sim}_{1,1}^* : \mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^* \to \mathrm{GL}_1,$$

where $sim_{1,1}^*(\alpha,\beta) = Nrd(\alpha\beta)$ and Nrd is the reduced norm on $GL_1(D)$, we have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*(F) \longrightarrow \mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*(F) \stackrel{\mathsf{sim}_{1,1}^*}{\longrightarrow} F^{\times} \longrightarrow H^1(F, \mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*) \longrightarrow \cdots$$

Likewise, we have the following exact sequences:

$$1 \longrightarrow \mathrm{SO}_{2,2}(F) \longrightarrow \mathrm{GSO}_{2,2}(F) \stackrel{\mathsf{sim}_{2,2}}{\longrightarrow} F^{\times} \longrightarrow H^1(F, \mathrm{SO}_{2,2}) \longrightarrow \cdots,$$
$$1 \longrightarrow \mathrm{SO}_{4,0}(F) \longrightarrow \mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}(F) \stackrel{\mathsf{sim}_{4,0}}{\longrightarrow} F^{\times} \longrightarrow H^1(F, \mathrm{SO}_{4,0}) \longrightarrow \cdots,$$

$$1 \longrightarrow SO_{3,3}(F) \longrightarrow GSO_{3,3}(F) \xrightarrow{\text{sim}_{3,3}} F^{\times} \longrightarrow H^{1}(F, SO_{3,3}) \longrightarrow \cdots,$$

$$1 \longrightarrow SO_{3,0}^{*}(F) \longrightarrow GSO_{3,0}^{*}(F) \xrightarrow{\text{sim}_{3,0}^{*}} F^{\times} \longrightarrow H^{1}(F, SO_{3,0}^{*}) \longrightarrow \cdots,$$

$$1 \longrightarrow SO(V_{D})(F) \longrightarrow GSO(V_{D})(F) \xrightarrow{\text{sim}_{V_{D}}} F^{\times} \longrightarrow H^{1}(F, SO(V_{D})) \longrightarrow \cdots.$$

3.3. L-groups. We recall the following descriptions of dual groups from [GT11a, Sections 3 and 4]:

$$\label{eq:GSp11} \begin{split} ^L \mathrm{GSp}_{1,1} &= \widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1} = \mathrm{GSp}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{GSpin}_5(\mathbb{C}), \\ ^L \mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^* &= \widehat{\mathrm{GSO}}_{1,1}^* \simeq \mathrm{GSpin}_4(\mathbb{C}) \\ &\simeq (\mathrm{GL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{GL}_2(\mathbb{C}))^\circ = \{(g_1,g_2) \in \mathrm{GL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{GL}_2(\mathbb{C}) : \det g_1 = \det g_2\} \\ &\simeq (\mathrm{Spin}_4(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathbb{C}^\times) / \{(1,1),(-1,-1)\}, \\ ^L \mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^* &= \widehat{\mathrm{GSO}}_{3,0}^* = \mathrm{GSpin}_6(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \{(g_1,g_2) \in \mathrm{GL}_4(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{GL}_1(\mathbb{C}) : \det g_1 = (g_2)^2\} \\ &\simeq (\mathrm{Spin}_6(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathbb{C}^\times) / \{(1,1),(-1,-1)\}. \end{split}$$

The argument on L-groups for inner forms in Section 2.2 implies that:

$${}^{L}GSp_{1,1} = {}^{L}GSp_{4},$$
 ${}^{L}GSO_{1,1}^{*} = {}^{L}GSO_{2,2} = {}^{L}GSO_{4,0},$
 ${}^{L}GSO_{3,0}^{*} = {}^{L}GSO(V_{D}) = {}^{L}GSO_{3,3}.$

We also have the following:

$$\label{eq:Sp11} \begin{split} {}^L \mathrm{Sp}_{1,1} &= {}^L \mathrm{Sp}_4 = \widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}} = \mathrm{SO}_5(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{Spin}_5(\mathbb{C}), \\ {}^L \mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^* &= {}^L \mathrm{SO}_{2,2} = {}^L \mathrm{SO}_{4,0} = \widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*} = \mathrm{SO}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq (\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})) / \{(1,1), (-1,-1)\}, \\ {}^L \mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^* &= {}^L \mathrm{SO}(V_D) = {}^L \mathrm{SO}_{3,3} = \widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*} = \mathrm{SO}_6(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{SL}_4(\mathbb{C}) / \mu_2(\mathbb{C}). \end{split}$$

We consider the following maps $\mathsf{std}_{1,1}$ (this was denoted by std in [GT10]), $\mathsf{std}_{1,1}^*$, and $\mathsf{std}_{3,0}^*$:

$$\operatorname{\mathsf{std}}_{1,1}: \widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}} {\longrightarrow} \widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}} = \mathrm{SO}_5(\mathbb{C}),$$

$$(3.2) \hspace{1cm} \operatorname{std}_{1,1}^*: \widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*} \longrightarrow \widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*} = \mathrm{SO}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq (\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})) / \{(1,1), (-1,-1)\},$$

$$\operatorname{std}_{3,0}^*: \widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*} \longrightarrow \widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*} = \mathrm{SO}_6(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{SL}_4(\mathbb{C})/\mu_2(\mathbb{C}),$$

which are respectively induced from the canonical inclusions:

$$\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1} \hookrightarrow \operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}, \quad \operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^* \hookrightarrow \operatorname{GSO}_{1,1}^*, \quad \operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^* \hookrightarrow \operatorname{GSO}_{3,0}^*.$$

Note that these inclusions come from:

$$1 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sp}_{1,1} \longrightarrow \operatorname{GSp}_{1,1} \stackrel{\operatorname{sim}_{1,1}}{\longrightarrow} \operatorname{GL}_{1} \longrightarrow 1,$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^{*} \longrightarrow \operatorname{GSO}_{1,1}^{*} \stackrel{\operatorname{sim}_{1,1}^{*}}{\longrightarrow} \operatorname{GL}_{1} \longrightarrow 1,$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^{*} \longrightarrow \operatorname{GSO}_{3,0}^{*} \stackrel{\operatorname{sim}_{3,0}^{*}}{\longrightarrow} \operatorname{GL}_{1} \longrightarrow 1.$$

Therefore, we have the following commutative diagram of dual groups

$$\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}}_{1,1}^* \stackrel{\frown}{\longleftarrow} \widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1}^* \stackrel{\frown}{\longleftarrow} \widehat{\mathrm{GSO}}_{3,0}^* \stackrel{\frown}{\longleftarrow} \mathrm{GL}_4(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{GL}_1(\mathbb{C})$$

$$\operatorname{std}_{1,1}^* \downarrow \qquad \operatorname{std}_{3,0}^* \downarrow \qquad \operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^* \stackrel{\frown}{\longleftarrow} \operatorname{GSO}_6(\mathbb{C}),$$

where all standard maps $\mathsf{std}_{1,1}^*$, $\mathsf{std}_{1,1}^*$, $\mathsf{std}_{3,0}^*$ are surjective. Further, we have the following exact sequences:

$$(3.4) 1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times} \longrightarrow \widehat{\mathrm{GSO}}_{1,1}^{*} \xrightarrow{\mathsf{std}_{1,1}^{*}} \widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{1,1}^{*} \longrightarrow 1,$$

$$(3.5) 1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times} \longrightarrow \widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}} \stackrel{\mathsf{std}_{1,1}}{\longrightarrow} \widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}} \longrightarrow 1,$$

$$(3.6) 1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times} \longrightarrow \widehat{\mathrm{GSO}}_{3,0}^{*} \stackrel{\mathsf{std}_{3,0}^{*}}{\longrightarrow} \widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{3,0}^{*} \longrightarrow 1.$$

We also use the notation std_4 for GSp_4 , $\mathsf{std}_{2,2}$ for $\mathsf{GSO}_{2,2}$, $\mathsf{std}_{4,0}$ for $\mathsf{GSO}_{4,0}$, and $\mathsf{std}_{3,3}$ for $\mathsf{GSO}_{3,3}$. Again, the argument on L-groups for inner forms in Section 2.2 implies that:

$$\mathsf{std}_{1,1} = \mathsf{std}_4, \ \mathsf{std}_{1,1}^* = \mathsf{std}_{2,2} = \mathsf{std}_{4,0}, \ \mathsf{std}_{3,0}^* = \mathsf{std}_{V_D} = \mathsf{std}_{3,3}.$$

4. Restriction

In this section, we will recall and adjust some well-known results about the restriction.

4.1. Results of Gelbart-Knapp, Tadić, and Hiraga-Saito. For a moment, we let G and \widetilde{G} denote connected reductive algebraic groups over F satisfying the property that

$$G_{\mathsf{der}} = \widetilde{G}_{\mathsf{der}} \subseteq G \subseteq \widetilde{G},$$

where the subscript der stands for the derived group. Given $\sigma \in \Pi(G)$, by [GK82, Lemma 2.3] and [Tad92, Proposition 2.2], there exists $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(\widetilde{G})$ such that

$$\sigma \hookrightarrow \mathrm{Res}_G^{\widetilde{G}}(\widetilde{\sigma}),$$

that is, σ is an irreducible constituent in the restriction $\mathsf{Res}_G^{\widetilde{G}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ of $\widetilde{\sigma}$ from $\widetilde{G}(F)$ to G(F). We write both $\Pi_{\sigma}(G)$ and $\Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(G)$ for the set of equivalence classes of all irreducible constituents of $\mathsf{Res}_G^{\widetilde{G}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$. It follows from [GK82, Lemma 2.1] and [Tad92, Proposition 2.4 & Corollary 2.5] that $\Pi_{\sigma}(G)$ is finite and independent of the choice of the lifting $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(\widetilde{G})$. Further, for any irreducible constituents σ_1 and σ_2 in $\mathsf{Res}_G^{\widetilde{G}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$, it is clear that $\Pi_{\sigma_1}(G) = \Pi_{\sigma_2}(G)$.

Remark 4.1. From [Tad92, Proposition 2.7], we note that any member in $\Pi_{\tilde{\sigma}}(G)$ is supercuspidal if and only if $\tilde{\sigma}$ is. The same is true for essentially square-integrable and essentially tempered representations.

Proposition 4.2. ([GK82, Lemma 2.4]; [Tad92, Corollary 2.5]) Given $\widetilde{\sigma}_1$, $\widetilde{\sigma}_2 \in \Pi(\widetilde{G})$, the following statements are equivalent:

- 1) There exists a character $\chi \in (\widetilde{G}/G)^D$ such that $\widetilde{\sigma}_1 \simeq \widetilde{\sigma}_2 \otimes \chi$;
- 2) $\Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_1}(G) \cap \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_2}(G) \neq \emptyset$;
- 3) $\Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_1}(G) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_2}(G)$.

The restriction $\mathsf{Res}_G^{\widetilde{G}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is completely reducible by [GK82, Lemma 2.1] and [Tad92, Lemma 2.1], we have the following decomposition

$$\mathrm{Res}_G^{\widetilde{G}}(\widetilde{\sigma}) = m \bigoplus_{\tau \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(G)} \tau.$$

Here, the positive integer m denotes the common multiplicity over $\tau \in \Pi_{\sigma}(G)$ (see [GK82, Lemma 2.1(b)]). Given $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(\widetilde{G})$, we define

$$(4.1) I(\widetilde{\sigma}) := \{ \chi \in (\widetilde{G}(F)/G(F))^D : \widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi \simeq \widetilde{\sigma} \}.$$

We later use $I^G(\tilde{\sigma})$ to emphasize groups (see Section 7.4). Considering the dimension of the \mathbb{C} -vector space $\operatorname{End}_G(\operatorname{Res}_G^{\tilde{G}}(\tilde{\sigma}))$, we have the following equality (cf. [Cho14a, Proposition 3.2])

$$(4.2) m^2 \cdot |\Pi_{\sigma}(G)| = |I(\widetilde{\sigma})|.$$

Let $\chi \in I(\widetilde{\sigma})$ be given. Based on [HS11, Chapter 2], since $\widetilde{\sigma} \simeq \widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi$, we have a non-zero endomorphism $I_{\chi} \in \mathsf{Aut}_{\mathbb{C}}(V_{\widetilde{\sigma}})$ such that

$$I_{\chi} \circ (\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi) = \widetilde{\sigma} \circ I_{\chi}.$$

For each $z \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$, we denote by $z \cdot \mathsf{id}_{V_{\widetilde{\sigma}}}$ the scalar endomorphism $\tilde{v} \mapsto z \cdot \tilde{v}$ for $v \in V_{\widetilde{\sigma}}$. So, we identify \mathbb{C}^{\times} and the subgroup of $\mathsf{Aut}_{\mathbb{C}}(V_{\widetilde{\sigma}})$ consisting of $z \cdot \mathsf{id}_{V_{\widetilde{\sigma}}}$. We now define $\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ as the subgroup of $\mathsf{Aut}_{\mathbb{C}}(V_{\widetilde{\sigma}})$ generated by $\{I_{\chi} : \chi \in I(\widetilde{\sigma})\}$ and \mathbb{C}^{\times} . Then the map $I_{\chi} \mapsto \chi$ induces the following exact sequence

$$1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times} \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \longrightarrow I(\widetilde{\sigma}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

We equip $\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ with the topology such that the induced topology on \mathbb{C}^{\times} is the induced topology by the usual topology on \mathbb{C} and such that the projection $\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \to I(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is continuous with respect to the discrete topology on $I(\widetilde{\sigma})$. We denote by $\mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}),\mathsf{id})$ the set of isomorphism classes of irreducible smooth representations of the group $\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ such that $z \cdot \mathsf{id}_{V_{\widetilde{\sigma}}} \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ acts as the scalar z. By [HS11, Corollary 2.10], we then have an isomorphism

$$(4.3) V_{\widetilde{\sigma}} \simeq \bigoplus_{\xi \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}), \operatorname{id})} \xi \boxtimes \sigma_{\xi}$$

as representations of the semi-direct product $\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \rtimes G(F)$. It follows that there is a bijection

$$(4.4) \qquad \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}), \operatorname{id}) \xrightarrow{\simeq} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(G),$$

sending $\xi \mapsto \sigma_{\xi}$. We denote by ξ_{σ} the inverse of σ via the correspondence (4.4).

Remark 4.3. Given $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi_{\mathsf{disc}}(\widetilde{G})$, since the multiplicity m is common, the isomorphism (4.3) implies that

$$m = \dim \xi_{\sigma_1} = \dim \xi_{\sigma_2}$$

for any $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(G)$.

4.2. Useful arguments. We discuss a few arguments which will be used in Sections 5, 6, and 7. We first recall a theorem of Labesse in [Lab85] which verifies the existence of a lifting of a given L-parameter in the following setting. Let G and \widetilde{G} be connected reductive algebraic groups over F with an exact sequence of connected components of L-groups

$$1 \longrightarrow \widehat{S} \longrightarrow \widehat{\widetilde{G}} \xrightarrow{pr} \widehat{G} \longrightarrow 1$$
,

where \widehat{S} is a central torus in \widehat{G} , and the surjective homomorphism pr is compatible with Γ -actions on $\widehat{\widetilde{G}}$ and \widehat{G}

Theorem 4.4. ([Lab85, Théorèm 8.1]) For any $\varphi \in \Pi(G)$, there exists $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Pi(\widetilde{G})$ such that

$$\varphi = \widetilde{\varphi} \circ pr.$$

We note that this result has been also discussed in [Wei74, Hen80, GT10] for the case of $G = SL_n$ and $\widetilde{G} = GL_n$.

Second, we recall a lemma of Chao and Li in [CL14].

Lemma 4.5. ([CL14, Lemma 5.3.4]) With the notation in Section 2.4, given $\varphi \in \Pi(G)$ and $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Pi(\widetilde{G})$ with $\varphi = \widetilde{\varphi} \circ pr$ as in Theorem 4.4, we have an exact sequence of finite groups

$$\mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\omega}}(\widehat{\widetilde{G}}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\omega}(\widehat{G}) \longrightarrow X(\widetilde{\varphi}) \longrightarrow 1,$$

where
$$X(\widetilde{\varphi}) := \{ a \in H^1(W_F, \widehat{S}) : a\widetilde{\varphi} \simeq \widetilde{\varphi} \text{ in } \widehat{\widetilde{G}} \}.$$

Along with the definition $I(\widetilde{\sigma})$ in (4.1), given $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\widetilde{G})$, we let

$$(4.5) I(\widetilde{\varphi}) := \{ \chi \in (F^{\times})^D : \widetilde{\varphi}\chi \simeq \widetilde{\varphi} \text{ in } \widehat{\widetilde{G}} \},$$

where χ is considered as a L-parameter in $\Phi(\widetilde{G})$ via the local class field theory. We later use $X^G(\widetilde{\varphi})$ and $I^G(\widetilde{\varphi})$ to emphasize groups (see Section 7.4).

Lemma 4.6. Suppose that an L-packet for $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\widetilde{G})$ is constructed as a singleton $\{\widetilde{\sigma}\}$ and further suppose that $\widehat{S} \simeq \mathbb{C}^{\times}$. Then we have

$$X(\widetilde{\varphi}) \simeq I(\widetilde{\varphi}).$$

Proof. This is immediate from the LLC for GL_1 which asserts $(F^{\times})^D \simeq H^1(W_F, \widehat{S})$.

We end this subsection by making an argument on the group of connected components.

Lemma 4.7. Let A and B be algebraic groups over F such that A is a normal subgroup of B of finite index. Then the connected components A° and B° are identical. Further, $\pi_0(A)$ is again a subgroup of $\pi_0(B)$.

Proof. It is well known that A° and B° are open, closed, normal subgroups of A and B, respectively. Let $b \in B$ be given. Since $bA^{\circ}b^{-1}$ is an open and connected subgroup containing the identity, we have $bA^{\circ}b^{-1} \subset B^{\circ}$. Note that the index $[A^{\circ}:B^{\circ}]$ is finite. If $bA^{\circ}b^{-1}$ is a proper subgroup of B° , then B° is disconnected into finite connected open cosets of $bA^{\circ}b^{-1}$, which is impossible. Thus, we must have $bA^{\circ}b^{-1} = B^{\circ}$, which implies that $A^{\circ} = B^{\circ}$. Further, since the index [A:B] is finite and $A^{\circ} = B^{\circ}$, it follows that $\pi_0(A)$ is a subgroup of $\pi_0(B)$.

4.3. Hiraga-Saito's work on L-packets for inner forms of SL_n . We recall a result in [HS11, Chapter 12] about the internal structure of L-packets for an inner form $G' = SL_m(D_d)$ of $G = SL_n$ with n = md. Note that ${}^LG = \widehat{G} = {}^LG' = \widehat{G'} = PGL_n(\mathbb{C})$, since Γ acts trivially. We further have

$$Z(\widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}}) = \mu_{\mathbf{n}}(\mathbb{C}) \quad \text{and} \quad Z(\widehat{G})^{\Gamma} = 1.$$

Given $\varphi \in \Phi(G')$, we have the following exact sequence

$$1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi, \mathrm{sc}}(G') \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi, \mathrm{sc}}(\widehat{G'}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G'}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Note that $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,sc}(G') = \mu_{\mathbf{n}}(\mathbb{C})/(\mu_{\mathbf{n}}(\mathbb{C}) \cap S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G'})^{\circ})$ by definition. We fix a character $\zeta_{G'}$ of $\mu_{\mathbf{n}}(\mathbb{C})$ which corresponds to the inner form G' of G via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2]. Note that when d = 1, G' = G and $\zeta_G = \mathbb{I}$. Set $\widetilde{G} = \mathrm{GL}_n$ and $\widetilde{G'} = \mathrm{GL}_m(D_d)$. We consider the following exact sequence

$$1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times} \longrightarrow \widehat{\widetilde{G}'} = \mathrm{GL}_n(\mathbb{C}) \xrightarrow{pr} \widehat{G'} = \mathrm{PGL}_n(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

By Theorem 4.4, we have an L-parameter $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\widetilde{G}')$

$$\widetilde{\varphi}: \mathsf{WD}_F \to \mathrm{GL}_n(\mathbb{C})$$

such that $pr \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \varphi$ (see also [Wei74, Hen80, CG15b]). By the local Langlands correspondence for \widetilde{G}' [HS11, Chapter 11], we have a unique irreducible representation $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(\widetilde{G}')$ associated to the *L*-parameter $\widetilde{\varphi}$. The *L*-packet $\Pi_{\varphi}(G')$ thus equals the set $\Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(G')$ (see Section 4.1).

Lemma 4.8. ([HS11, Lemma 12.5]) There is a homomorphism $\Lambda_{SL_n}: \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G'}) \to \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ (unique up to 1-dimensional character of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(G')$) with the following commutative diagram

$$(4.6) \qquad 1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(G') \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G'}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{G'}) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$\downarrow^{\zeta_G} \qquad \qquad \downarrow^{\Lambda_{SL_n}} \qquad \downarrow^{\simeq}$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times} \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \longrightarrow I(\widetilde{\sigma}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Combining (4.3) and (4.6), [HS11, Lemma 12.6] states that there is a bijection

(4.7)
$$\Pi_{\varphi}(G') \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{G'}),\zeta_{G'}),$$

such that we have an isomorphism

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}} \simeq igoplus_{
ho \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{arphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{G'}),\zeta_{G'})}
ho oxtimes \sigma_{
ho}$$

as representations of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{G}') \rtimes G'(F)$, where σ_{ρ} denotes the image of ρ via the bijection (4.7). It thus follows from [HS11, p.5] that

$$\dim \xi_{\sigma} = \dim \rho_{\sigma},$$

where ρ_{σ} is the image of σ via the bijection (4.7), which implies that $\dim \rho_{\sigma_1} = \dim \rho_{\sigma_2}$ for any $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \in \Pi_{\varphi}(G')$.

Remark 4.9. From (4.6) and (4.8), the multiplicity in the restriction from $GL_n(D)$ to $SL_n(D)$ is controlled by the following two factors: the character ζ_G , uniquely determined by a given inner form G, and the group S_{φ} , determined by a given L-parameter φ .

Remark 4.10. All above arguments can be obviously applicable to the case of $G^* = \mathrm{SL}_{n_1} \times \cdots \times \mathrm{SL}_{n_r}$.

4.4. A bijection via theta correspondence. We recall a bijection between two sets of irreducible constituents in two restrictions via the theta correspondence. For a moment, we employ the notation $GU(V_{2n})$, $U(V_{2n})$, $GU(W_m)$, and $U(W_m)$ in [GT14, Section 2], where V_{2n} and W_m respectively denote a quaternionic Hermitian and skew-Hermitian space over a quaternion F-algebra with some positive integers n and m. These represent all non quasi-split inner forms described in Section 3, We fix a non-trivial additive character ψ of F. As in [GT14, Section 3], we consider the Weil representation of $U(V_{2n}) \times U(W_m)$ and its extension to $R = GU(V_{2n}) \times GU(W_m)$, which respectively give theta correspondences between $U(V_{2n})$ and $U(W_m)$ and between $GU(V_{2n})$ and $GU(W_m)$.

Proposition 4.11. ([GT14, Proposition 3.3]) Let $\pi \in \Pi(GU(V_{2n}))$ be given. Set

$$\mathit{Res}_{\mathrm{U}(V_{2n})}^{\mathrm{GU}(V_{2n})}(\pi) = k \cdot \bigoplus_{i} au_{i}$$

for some positive integer k (the common multiplicity) and $\tau_i \in \Pi(U(V_{2n}))$. Suppose the big theta lift $\Theta(\pi)$ of π is nonzero. Then we have the following.

(i) There is an isomorphism

$$\theta(\pi) \simeq k \cdot \bigoplus_i \theta_{\psi}(\tau_i)$$

as representations of $U(W_m)$. Moreover, $\Theta(\pi) = \theta(\pi)$ is semisimple if $\Theta_{\psi}(\tau_i) = \theta_{\psi}(\tau_i)$ is semisimple for all i.

(ii) There is a (uniquely determined) bijection

$$\operatorname{Res}_{\mathrm{U}(V_{2n})}^{\mathrm{GU}(V_{2n})}(\pi) \stackrel{f}{\longrightarrow} \operatorname{Res}_{\mathrm{U}(W_m)}^{\mathrm{GU}(W_m)}(\theta(\pi)),$$

sending $\tau \mapsto \theta_{\psi}(\tau) =: f(\tau)$, which immediately implies the following bijection

$$\Pi_{\pi}(\mathrm{U}(V_{2n})) \xrightarrow{f} \Pi_{\theta(\pi)}(\mathrm{U}(W_m)).$$

(iii) The above statements (i) and (ii) are true for $GU(W_m)$ and $U(W_m)$ when $GU(V_{2n})$ and $U(V_{2n})$ are respectively replaced by $GU(W_m)$ and $U(W_m)$.

5. LLC for $SO_{2,2}$ and its inner forms

We present the LLC for $GSO_{2,2}$ and its F-inner forms, and establish the LLC for $SO_{2,2}$ and its F-inner forms.

5.1. The cases of GSO_{2.2} and its inner forms. From the isomorphism in Section 3.2

$$GSO_{2,2}(F) \simeq (GL_2(F) \times GL_2(F))/\{(z, z^{-1}) : z \in F^{\times}\},\$$

one can notice that any irreducible admissible representation of $GSO_{2,2}(F)$ is of the form $\widetilde{\tau}_1 \boxtimes \widetilde{\tau}_2$, where $\widetilde{\tau}_1$ and $\widetilde{\tau}_2$ are in $\Pi(GL_2)$ with the same central character (cf. [GT11b, Section 1]). This implies that

$$\Pi(GSO_{2,2}) = \{ \widetilde{\tau}_1 \boxtimes \widetilde{\tau}_2 : \widetilde{\tau}_1, \widetilde{\tau}_2 \in \Pi(GL_2) \text{ with } \omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_1} = \omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_2} \}.$$

Further, due to the form of L-group $\widehat{\text{GSO}}_{2,2}$ in Section 3.2, we note that

$$\Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2}) = \{\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2 : \widetilde{\varphi}_1, \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \in \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_2) \text{ with } \det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2\}.$$

Thus, by the LLC for GL_n [HT01, Hen00, Sch13], there is a surjective, one-to-one map

$$L_{2,2}: \Pi(GSO_{2,2}) \longrightarrow \Phi(GSO_{2,2}).$$

For non quasi-split F-inner forms of $GSO_{2,2}$, we again recall the isomorphism in Section 3.2:

$$GSO_{4,0}(F) \simeq (GL_1(D) \times GL_1(D))/\{(z, z^{-1}) : z \in F^{\times}\},\$$

 $GSO_{1,1}^*(F) \simeq (GL_1(D) \times GL_2(F))/\{(z, z^{-1}) : z \in F^{\times}\}.$

Similarly, we have:

$$\Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}) = \{ \widetilde{\tau}_1 \boxtimes \widetilde{\tau}_2 : \widetilde{\tau}_1, \widetilde{\tau}_2 \in \Pi(\mathrm{GL}_1(D)) \text{ with } \omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_1} = \omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_2} \}, \\ \Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*) = \{ \widetilde{\tau}_1 \boxtimes \widetilde{\tau}_2 : \widetilde{\tau}_1 \in \Pi(\mathrm{GL}_1(D)), \widetilde{\tau}_2 \in \Pi(\mathrm{GL}_2) \text{ with } \omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_1} = \omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_2} \}.$$

Further, due to the form of L-groups in Section 3.2, we note that:

$$\Phi(GSO_{4,0}) = \{ \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2 : \widetilde{\varphi}_1, \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \in \Phi(GL_1(D)) \text{ with } \det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \},
\Phi(GSO_{1,1}^*) = \{ \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2 : \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \in \Phi(GL_1(D)), \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \in \Phi(GL_2) \text{ with } \det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \}.$$

Thus, by the LLC for GL_n [HT01, Hen00, Sch13] and for $GL_m(D)$ [HS11], there are surjective, one-to-one maps:

$$L_{4,0}: \Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}) \longrightarrow \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}),$$

 $L_{1,1}^*: \Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*) \longrightarrow \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*).$

Since three maps $L_{2,2}$, $L_{4,0}$, and $L_{1,1}^*$ are one-to-one, each fiber gives rise to L-packets for $GSO_{2,2}$, $GSO_{4,0}$, and $GSO_{1,1}^*$, which are all singletons. For simplicity of notation, we write GSO_{\dagger} for $GSO_{2,2}$, $GSO_{4,0}$, and $GSO_{1,1}^*$. Further, recalling the notation in Section 2.4, we note that:

$$S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger}}) \subset (\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger}})_{\mathsf{ad}} \simeq \mathrm{PSO}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}),$$

$$S_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger}}) \subset (\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger}})_{\mathsf{sc}} \simeq \mathrm{Spin}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

5.2. Construction of L-packets for $SO_{2,2}$ and its inner forms. Given $\sigma \in \Pi(SO_{2,2})$, from the arguments in Section 4.1, there is a lifting $\tilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(GSO_{2,2})$ such that

$$\sigma \hookrightarrow \mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2}}_{\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}}(\widetilde{\sigma}).$$

We define a map

$$\mathcal{L}_{2,2}:\Pi(SO_{2,2})\longrightarrow\Phi(SO_{2,2})$$

by $\mathcal{L}_{2,2}(\sigma) := \mathsf{std}_{2,2}(L(\widetilde{\sigma}))$. Note that $\mathcal{L}_{2,2}$ is not depending on the choice of the lifting $\widetilde{\sigma}$, since another lifting must be of the form $\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi$ for some quasi-character χ of F^{\times} by Proposition 4.2 and $L_{2,2}(\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi) = L_{2,2}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \otimes \chi$ for any quasi-character χ of F^{\times} [HT01, Hen00]. Thus, the map $\mathcal{L}_{2,2}$ is well-defined. This is an analogue of the LLC for SL_n [GK82].

Furthermore, $\mathcal{L}_{2,2}$ is a surjective, since any $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{2,2})$ can be lifted to some $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{2,2})$ by (3.4) and Theorem 4.4. For each $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{2,2})$, the fiber is given by

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{2,2}) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(SO_{2,2}),$$

where $\widetilde{\sigma}$ is the unique member in $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2})$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}$ lies in $\Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2})$ such that $\mathsf{std}_{2,2} \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \varphi$. Due to [HT01, Hen00] and Proposition 4.2, the fiber does not depend on the choice of $\widetilde{\varphi}$. This forms an L-packet for $\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}$.

Similarly, given $\sigma_{4,0} \in \Pi(SO_{4,0})$, there is a lifting $\widetilde{\sigma}_{4,0} \in \Pi(GSO_{4,0})$ such that

$$\sigma_{4,0} \hookrightarrow \mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}}_{\mathrm{SO}_{4,0}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_{4,0}).$$

We define a map

$$\mathcal{L}_{4,0}:\Pi(SO_{4,0})\longrightarrow\Phi(SO_{4,0})$$

by $\mathcal{L}_{4,0}(\sigma_{4,0}) := \mathsf{std}_{4,0}(L(\widetilde{\sigma}_{4,0}))$. In the same way with $\mathcal{L}_{2,2}$, it turns out that $\mathcal{L}_{4,0}$ is a well-defined, surjective, and finite-to-one map. Likewise, we have a surjective, finite-to-one map

$$\mathcal{L}_{1,1}^*: \Pi(SO_{1,1}^*) \longrightarrow \Phi(SO_{1,1}^*)$$

by $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}^*(\sigma_{1,1}^*) := \mathsf{std}_{1,1}^*(L(\widetilde{\sigma}_{1,1}^*))$, where $\sigma_{1,1}^*$ and $\widetilde{\sigma}_{1,1}^*$ are corresponding representations for $\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*$ and $\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*$, respectively. For each $\varphi \in \Phi(\mathrm{SO}_{4,0})$, the L-packet is given by

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{4,0}) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_{4,0}}(SO_{4,0}).$$

Likewise, for each $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{1,1}^*)$, we have the *L*-packet

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{1,1}^*) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_{1,1}^*}(SO_{1,1}^*).$$

Again, due to [HT01, Hen00, HS11] and Proposition 4.2, each L-packet does not depend on the choice of $\tilde{\varphi}$.

5.3. Internal structure of *L*-packets for $SO_{2,2}$ and its inner forms. We continue with the notation in Section 2.4. For simplicity of notation, we shall write SO_{\dagger} for $SO_{2,2}$, $SO_{4,0}$, and $SO_{1,1}^*$. Recall from Section 3.3 that

$$\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{\dagger}} \simeq \mathrm{SO}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq (\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})) / \{(1,1), (-1,-1)\}.$$

Note that:

$$(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_\dagger})_{\mathsf{ad}} = \mathrm{PSO}_4(\mathbb{C}), \ (\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_\dagger})_{\mathsf{sc}} = \mathrm{Spin}_4(\mathbb{C}), \ Z((\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_\dagger})_{\mathsf{sc}}) = Z((\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_\dagger})_{\mathsf{sc}})^\Gamma \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

Let $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{\dagger})$ be given. We fix a lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{\dagger})$ via the surjective map $\widehat{GSO_{\dagger}} \twoheadrightarrow \widehat{SO_{\dagger}}$ (see Theorem 4.4). We note that:

$$S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{\dagger}}) \subset \mathrm{PSO}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}),$$

 $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{\dagger}}) \subset \mathrm{Spin}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}).$

One can then have a central extension

$$1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(SO_\dagger) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{SO_\dagger}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_\dagger}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Let $\zeta_{2,2}$, $\zeta_{4,0}$, and $\zeta_{1,1}^*$ be characters on $Z((\widehat{SO_{\dagger}})_{sc})$ which respectively correspond to $SO_{2,2}$, $SO_{4,0}$, and $SO_{1,1}^*$ via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2].

Theorem 5.1. Given an L-parameter $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{\dagger})$, we fix a lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{\dagger})$ of φ . Let $\widetilde{\sigma}$ be the unique member in $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(GSO_{\dagger})$ via the LLC for GSO_{\dagger} in Section 5.1. Then, there is a one-one bijection

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{\dagger}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{\dagger}),\zeta_{\dagger}),$$

sending $\sigma \mapsto \rho_{\sigma}$, such that we have an isomorphism

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}} \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{\dagger})} \rho_{\sigma} \boxtimes \sigma$$

as representations of $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO}_{\dagger}) \rtimes SO_{\dagger}(F)$, where the character ζ_{\dagger} runs through $\zeta_{2,2}$, $\zeta_{4,0}$, $\zeta_{1,1}^*$, according to SO_{\dagger} .

Remark 5.2. Given $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{2,2})$, by Theorem 5.1, we have a one-to-one correspondence

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}) \cup \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{4,0}) \cup \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^{*}{}^{-+}) \cup \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^{*}{}^{+-}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathrm{Irr}(\widehat{\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}})),$$

where $\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*{}^{-+}\simeq (\mathrm{SL}_1(D)\times\mathrm{SL}_2)/\Delta\mu_2$ and $\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*{}^{+-}\simeq (\mathrm{SL}_2\times\mathrm{SL}_1(D))/\Delta\mu_2$, both of which are isomorphic to $\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*$.

5.4. **Proof of Theorem 5.1.** We follow the idea in [HS11, Lemma 12.6]. We first deal with the case of $SO_{\uparrow} = SO_{1,1}^*$. Then, the proofs for the other two cases of $SO_{2,2}$ and $SO_{4,0}$ are the same after replacing $SL_1(D) \times SL_2$ by $SL_2 \times SL_2$ and $SL_1(D) \times SL_1(D)$, respectively.

Let an L-parameter $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{1,1}^*)$ be given. As described in Section 5.2, there is an L-parameter $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{1,1}^*)$ such that $\mathsf{std}_{1,1}^* \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \varphi$. The description in Section 6.1 implies that $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2$, where $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \in \Phi(GL_1(D))$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}_2 \in \Phi(GL_2)$ with $\det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2$.

Now, we denote by φ_0 the image in $\mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C})$ of $\widetilde{\varphi}$ via the composite of maps

$$\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*} \overset{\mathsf{std}_{1,1}^*}{\longrightarrow} \widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*} = \mathrm{SO}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq (\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})) / \{(1,1),(-1,-1)\} \overset{\mathit{pr}_{1,1}^*}{\longrightarrow} \mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

It then follows that $\varphi_0 \in \Phi(\operatorname{SL}_1(D) \times \operatorname{SL}_2)$ and $\varphi_0 = \varphi_1 \oplus \varphi_2$ with $\varphi_1 \in \Phi(\operatorname{SL}_1(D))$ and $\varphi_2 \in \Phi(\operatorname{SL}_2)$. Note that $\varphi_0 = pr \circ \widetilde{\varphi}_0$, where $pr : \operatorname{GL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \operatorname{GL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \to \operatorname{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \operatorname{PSL}_2(\mathbb{C})$ is the usual projection map.

Due to Section 5.2, we have $\sigma \in \Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{1,1}^*)$ and $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(GSO_{1,1}^*)$. Note from Section 5.1 that $\widetilde{\sigma}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\tau}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\tau}_2$ with $\omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_1} = \omega_{\widetilde{\tau}_1}$, where $\widetilde{\tau}_1 \in \Pi(GL_1(D))$ and $\widetilde{\tau}_2 \in \Pi(GL_2)$ corresponding to $\widetilde{\varphi}_1$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}_2$ via the LLC for GL₂ [Hen00, HT01, Sch13] and for GL₁(D) [HS11], respectively.

Lemma 5.3. With the notation above, $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*})$ is a normal subgroup of finite index in $S_{\varphi_0}(SL_1(\widehat{D}) \times SL_2)$.

Proof. The centralizer $C_{\varphi_0}(\mathrm{SL}_1(\widehat{D)} \times \mathrm{SL}_2)$ is equal to the image of the disjoint union

$$\bigsqcup_{\nu \in \operatorname{Hom}(W_F, \{\pm 1\})} \{ h \in \operatorname{SO}_4(\mathbb{C}) : h\varphi(w)h^{-1}\varphi(w)^{-1} = \nu(w) \}$$

via the map $\mathsf{std}_{1,1}^*$. Further, we note that

$$\{h\in \mathrm{SO}_4(\mathbb{C}): h\varphi(w)h^{-1}\varphi(w)^{-1}=1\}=\widehat{C_\varphi(\mathrm{SO}^*_{1,1})}$$

and $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*}) = \mathsf{std}_{1,1}^*(C_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*}))$. It is elementary to check that

$$g \cdot \mathsf{std}_{1,1}^* (C_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*})) \cdot g^{-1} = \mathsf{std}_{1,1}^* (C_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*}))$$

for any $g \in S_{\varphi_0}(\operatorname{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \operatorname{SL}_2)$. Since $\operatorname{\mathsf{Hom}}(W_F, \{\pm 1\})$ is finite, the lemma is proved.

Lemma 5.4. With the notation above, we have the following commutative diagram

Proof. From Lemmas 4.7 and 5.3, it follows that $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})$ is a subgroup of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0}(\mathrm{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2)$. Note that $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})$ and $S_{\varphi_0,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2)$ are respectively both central extensions of $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})$ and $S_{\varphi_0}(\mathrm{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2)$ by $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$. Using the same arguments, $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})^\circ$ and $S_{\varphi_0,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2)^\circ$ are identical. It follows that $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*) = \widehat{Z}_{\varphi_0,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SL}_1(D) \times \mathrm{SL}_2)$ and $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}) \subset S_{\varphi_0,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2)$. Thus, the proof of the lemma is complete.

Lemma 5.5. With the notation above, $I(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is a subgroup of $I(\widetilde{\sigma}_0)$.

Proof. Note that $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger})$ is a singleton from Section 5.1 and the LLC for GL_n and $\mathrm{GL}_m(D)$ is compatible with twisting by characters [HT01, Hen00, HS11]. So, we have $I(\widetilde{\varphi}) = I(\widetilde{\sigma})$. Likewise, we have $I(\widetilde{\varphi}_0) = I(\widetilde{\sigma}_0)$. From the fact that $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus \mu$, it then follows that $I(\widetilde{\sigma}) \subset I(\widetilde{\varphi}_0)$.

Remark 5.6. From [GK82, Theorem 4.3], one can notice that $S_{\varphi_0}(\operatorname{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \operatorname{SL}_2) \simeq I(\widetilde{\varphi_0})$.

Lemma 5.7. With the notation above, we have

$$S_{\varphi} \simeq I(\widetilde{\sigma}).$$

Proof. From (3.4) and Lemma 4.6, it is enough to show that $S_{\varphi} \simeq X(\widetilde{\varphi})$. This is immediate from Lemma 4.5, since the centralizer $C_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger}})$ is connected so that $S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger})$ is trivial.

Proposition 5.8. There is a homomorphism $\Lambda_{\dagger}: \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*}) \to \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ (unique up to 1-dimensional character of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*})$) with the following commutative diagram

Proof. Using Hiraga-Saito's homomorphism $\Lambda_{\mathrm{SL}_2 \times \mathrm{SL}_2}$ in (4.6) (cf. Remark 4.10) and the fact that $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})$ is a subgroup of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{\mathrm{SL}_1(D)} \times \mathrm{SL}_2)$ (see Lemma 5.4), we define a map $\Lambda_{1,1}^* : \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}) \to \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ as the restriction

$$\Lambda_{\mathrm{SL}_2 \times \mathrm{SL}_2}|_{\mathcal{S}_{\omega,\mathrm{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})}$$

of $\Lambda_{\operatorname{SL}_2 \times \operatorname{SL}_2}$ to $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*})$. Due to Lemmas 5.4, 5.5, and 5.7, and by the definition of $\Lambda_{\operatorname{SL}_2 \times \operatorname{SL}_2}$ in (4.6), $\Lambda_{1,1}^*$ is well-defined. Since $I(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is contained in $I(\Pi)$ and $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*})$ is a subgroup of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0}(\operatorname{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \operatorname{SL}_2)$, it follows that the image $\Lambda_{1,1}^*$ is in $\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$. Thus, the proof of the proposition is complete.

We now finish the Proof of Theorem 5.1. Since $\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{1,1}^*)$ is in bijection with $Irr(\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}), id)$ due to (4.3) and (4.4), and since $Irr(\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}), id)$ is again in bijection with $\Pi(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO_{1,1}^*}), \zeta_{1,1}^*)$ due to Proposition 5.8, the proof of Theorem 5.1 is complete.

5.5. Properties of \mathcal{L} -maps for $SO_{2,2}$ and its inner forms. The \mathcal{L} -maps defined in Section 5.2 satisfy the following property. We continue to use SO_{\dagger} for $SO_{2,2}$, $SO_{4,0}$, and $SO_{1,1}^*$, so that \mathcal{L}_{\dagger} , σ_{\dagger} , and so on will make sense accordingly.

Proposition 5.9. A given $\sigma_{\dagger} \in \Pi(SO_{\dagger})$ is an essentially square-integrable representation if and only if its L-parameter $\varphi_{\sigma_{\dagger}} := \mathcal{L}_{\dagger}(\sigma_{\dagger})$ does not factor through any proper Levi subgroup of $SO_4(\mathbb{C})$.

Proof. By the definition of \mathcal{L}_{\dagger} in Section 5.2, σ_{\dagger} is an irreducible constituent of the restriction $\widetilde{\sigma}_{\dagger}|_{SO_{\dagger}}$ for some $\widetilde{\sigma}_{\dagger} \in \Pi(GSO_{\dagger})$. From Remark 4.1 and [HT01, Hen00, Sch13, HS11], σ_{\dagger} is an essentially square-integrable representation if and only if $\widetilde{\sigma}_{\dagger}$ is if and only if $\widetilde{\varphi}_{\sigma_{\dagger}} := L_{\dagger}(\widetilde{\sigma}_{\dagger})$ does not factor through any proper Levi subgroup of $GSO_{\dagger}(\mathbb{C})$ if and only if $\varphi_{\sigma_{\dagger}}$ does not.

Remark 5.10. In the same way with the proof of Proposition 5.9, we have that a given $\sigma_{\dagger} \in \Pi(SO_{\dagger})$ is tempered if and only if the image of its L-parameter $\varphi_{\sigma_{\dagger}} := \mathcal{L}_{\dagger}(\sigma_{\dagger})$ in $SO_4(\mathbb{C})$ is bounded.

6. LLC for $SO_{3,3}$ and its inner forms

Following the idea in Section 5, we present the LLC for $GSO_{3,3}$ and its F-inner forms and establish the LLC for $SO_{3,3}$ and its F-inner forms.

6.1. The cases of $GSO_{3,3}$ and its inner forms. From the isomorphism in Section 3.2

$$GSO_{3,3}(F) \simeq (GL_4(F) \times F^{\times})/\{(z, z^{-2}) : z \in F^{\times}\},$$

one can notice that any irreducible admissible representation of $GSO_{3,3}(F)$ has the form $\Pi\boxtimes\mu$ for $\Pi\in\Pi(GL_4)$ and $\mu\in\Pi(GL_1)$ with $\omega_{\Pi}=\mu^2$ (cf. [GT11b, Section 1]). This implies that

$$\Pi(GSO_{3,3}) = {\Pi \boxtimes \mu : \Pi \in \Pi(GL_4), \mu \in \Pi(GL_1) \text{ with } \omega_{\Pi} = \mu^2}.$$

Further, due to the form of L-group $\widehat{\text{GSO}}_{3,3}$ in Section 3.2, we note that

$$\Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3}) = \{ \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus \mu : \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \in \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_4), \mu \in \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_1) \text{ with } \det \widetilde{\varphi}_0 = \mu^2 \}.$$

Thus, by the LLC for GL_n [HT01, Hen00, Sch13], there is a surjective, one-to-one map

$$L_{3,3}:\Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3})\longrightarrow\Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3}).$$

For a non quasi-split F-inner form $GSO_{3,0}^*$ of $GSO_{3,3}$, we again recall the isomorphism in Section 3.2

$$GSO_{3.0}^*(F) \simeq (GL_1(D_4) \times F^{\times})/\{(z, z^{-2}) : z \in F^{\times}\}.$$

Similarly, we have

$$\Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*) = \{ \Pi \boxtimes \mu : \Pi \in \Pi(\mathrm{GL}_1(D_4)), \mu \in \Pi(\mathrm{GL}_1) \text{ with } \omega_{\Pi} = \mu^2. \}.$$

Further, due to the form of L-groups in Section 3.2, we note that

$$\Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*) = \{ \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus \mu : \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \in \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_1(D_4)), \mu \in \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_1) \text{ with } \det \widetilde{\varphi}_0 = \mu^2 \}.$$

Thus, by the LLC for $GL_m(D)$ [HS11], there is a surjective, one-to-one maps

$$L_{3,0}^*: \Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*) \longrightarrow \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*).$$

Since two maps $L_{3,3}$ and $L_{3,0}^*$ are one-to-one, each fiber gives rise to L-packets for $GSO_{3,3}$ and $GSO_{3,0}^*$, which are all singletons. Likewise, we define a surjective, one-to-one map

$$L_{V_D}: \Pi(GSO_{V_D}) \longrightarrow \Phi(GSO_{V_D})$$

and construct L-packets for GSO_{V_D} . For simplicity of notation, we write GSO_{\flat} for $GSO_{3,3}$, $GSO_{3,0}^*$, and GSO_{V_D} . Further, recalling the notation in Section 2.4, we note that:

$$\begin{split} S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\flat}}) &\subset (\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\flat}})_{\mathsf{ad}} \simeq \mathrm{PSO}_{6}(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{PSL}_{4}(\mathbb{C}), \\ S_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\flat}}) &\subset (\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{\flat}})_{\mathsf{sc}} \simeq \mathrm{Spin}_{6}(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{SL}_{4}(\mathbb{C}). \end{split}$$

6.2. Construction of L-packets for $SO_{3,3}$ and its inner forms. Given $\sigma \in \Pi(SO_{3,3})$, there is a lifting $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(GSO_{3,3})$ such that

$$\sigma \hookrightarrow \mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3}}_{\mathrm{SO}_{3,3}}(\widetilde{\sigma}).$$

We define a map

$$\mathcal{L}_{3,3}:\Pi(SO_{3,3})\longrightarrow\Phi(SO_{3,3})$$

by $\mathcal{L}_{3,3}(\sigma) := \operatorname{std}_{3,3}(L(\widetilde{\sigma}))$. Note that $\mathcal{L}_{3,3}$ is not depending on the choice of the lifting $\widetilde{\sigma}$, since another lifting must be of the form $\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi$ for some quasi-character χ of F^{\times} by Proposition 4.2 and $L_{3,3}(\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi) = L_{3,3}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \otimes \chi$ for any quasi-character χ of F^{\times} [HT01, Hen00]. Thus, the map $\mathcal{L}_{3,3}$ is well-defined.

Furthermore, $\mathcal{L}_{3,3}$ is a surjective, since any $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{3,3})$ can be lifted to some $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{3,3})$ by (3.6) and Theorem 4.4. For each $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{3,3})$, the fiber is given by

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{3,3}) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(SO_{3,3}),$$

where $\widetilde{\sigma}$ is the unique member in $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3})$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}$ lies in $\Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3})$ such that $\mathsf{std}_{3,3} \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \varphi$. Due to [HT01, Hen00] and Proposition 4.2, the fiber does not depend on the choice of $\widetilde{\varphi}$. This forms an L-packet for $\mathrm{SO}_{3,3}$.

Similarly, given $\sigma_{3,0}^* \in \Pi(SO_{3,0}^*)$, there is a lifting $\widetilde{\sigma}_{3,0}^* \in \Pi(GSO_{3,0}^*)$ such that

$$\sigma_{3,0}^* \hookrightarrow \mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSO}^*_{3,0}}_{\mathrm{SO}^*_{3,0}}(\widetilde{\sigma}^*_{3,0}).$$

We define a map

$$\mathcal{L}_{3,0}^*: \Pi(SO_{3,0}^*) \longrightarrow \Phi(SO_{3,0}^*)$$

by $\mathcal{L}_{3,0}^*(\sigma_{3,0}^*) := \mathsf{std}_{3,0}^*(L(\widetilde{\sigma}_{3,0}^*))$. In the same way with $\mathcal{L}_{3,3}$, $\mathcal{L}_{3,0}^*$ turns out to be a well-defined, surjective, and finite-to-one map. For each $\varphi \in \Phi(\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*)$, the L-packet is given by

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{3,0}^*) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_{2,0}^*}(SO_{3,0}^*).$$

Due to [HS11] and Proposition 4.2, each L-packet does not depend on the choice of $\widetilde{\varphi}$. Likewise, we define a surjective, finite-to-one map

$$\mathcal{L}_{V_D}: \Pi(SO(V_D) \longrightarrow \Phi(SO(V_D))$$

by $\mathcal{L}_{V_D}(\sigma_{V_D}) := \mathsf{std}_{V_D}(L(\widetilde{\sigma}_{V_D}))$ For each $\varphi \in \Phi(\mathrm{SO}(V_D))$, the L-packet is given by

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(SO(V_D)) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_{V_D}}(SO(V_D)).$$

As in Section 5.2, each L-packet does not depend on the choice of $\widetilde{\varphi}$.

6.3. Internal structure of *L*-packets for $SO_{3,3}$ and its inner forms. We continue with the notation in Section 2.4. For simplicity of notation, we shall write SO_{\flat} for $SO_{3,3}$, $SO_{3,0}^*$, and $SO(V_D)$. Recall from Section 3.3 that

$$\widehat{SO_{\flat}} \simeq SO_6(\mathbb{C}) \simeq SL_4(\mathbb{C})/\mu_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

Note that

$$(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{\flat}})_{\mathsf{ad}} = \mathrm{PSO}_6(\mathbb{C}), \ (\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{\flat}})_{\mathsf{sc}} = \mathrm{Spin}_6(\mathbb{C}), \ Z((\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{\flat}})_{\mathsf{sc}}) = Z((\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{\flat}})_{\mathsf{sc}})^{\Gamma} \simeq \mu_4(\mathbb{C}).$$

Let $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{\flat})$ be given. We fix a lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{\flat})$ via the surjective map $\widehat{GSO_{\flat}} \twoheadrightarrow \widehat{SO_{\flat}}$ (see Theorem 4.4). We note that:

$$S_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{\flat}}) \subset PSO_6(\mathbb{C}) \simeq PSL_4(\mathbb{C}),$$

$$S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{\flat}) \subset \mathrm{Spin}_6(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{SL}_4(\mathbb{C}).$$

One can then have a central extension

$$(6.2) 1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(SO_{\flat}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{SO_{\flat}}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{\flat}}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Let $\zeta_{3,3}$, $\zeta_{3,0}^*$, and ζ_{V_D} be characters on $Z((\widehat{SO}_{\flat})_{sc})$ which correspond to $SO_{3,3}$, $SO_{3,0}^*$, and $SO(V_D)$ via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2]. Note that the inverse $(\zeta_{3,0}^*)^{-1}$ corresponds to another form $SL_1(D_4^{op})/\mu_2$, which is isomorphic to $SO_{3,0}^*$, via the canonical isomorphism between two multiplicative groups D_4^* and $(D_4^{op})^*$ (see Section 3.2).

Theorem 6.1. Given an L-parameter $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{\flat})$, we fix a lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{\flat})$ of φ . Let $\widetilde{\sigma}$ be the unique member in $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(GSO_{\flat})$ via the LLC for GSO_{\flat} in Section 6.1. Then, there is a one-one bijection

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{\flat}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO_{\flat}}), \zeta_{\flat}),$$

sending $\sigma \mapsto \rho_{\sigma}$, such that we have an isomorphism

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}} \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{\flat})} \rho_{\sigma} \boxtimes \sigma$$

as representations of $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO}_{\flat}) \rtimes SO_{\flat}(F)$, where the character ζ_{\flat} runs through $\zeta_{3,3}$, ζ_{V_D} , $\zeta_{3,0}^*$, according to SO_{\flat} .

Remark 6.2. Given $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{3,3})$, by Theorem 6.1, we have a one-to-one correspondence

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}_{3,3}) \cup \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{SO}(V_D)) \cup \Pi_{\varphi}^{1/4}(\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*) \cup \Pi_{\varphi}^{3/4}(\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,3}})).$$

Just only for here, we distinguish $\Pi_{\varphi}^{1/4}(SO_{3,0}^*)$ and $\Pi_{\varphi}^{3/4}(SO_{3,0}^*)$ in the sense that $\Pi_{\varphi}^{1/4}(SO_{3,0}^*)$ denotes the L-packet for $SO_{3,0}^*$ with D_4 and $\Pi_{\varphi}^{3/4}(SO_{3,0}^*)$ denotes the L-packet for $SO_{3,0}^*$ with D_4^{op} (see Section 3.2).

6.4. **Proof of Theorem 6.1.** We follow the idea in [HS11, Lemma 12.6]. We first deal with the case of $SO_{\flat} = SO_{3,0}^*$. Then, the proofs for the other two cases of $SO_{3,3}$ and $SO(V_D)$ are the same after replacing $SL_1(D_4)$ by SL_4 and $SL_2(D)$, respectively.

Let an L-parameter $\varphi \in \Phi(SO_{3,0}^*)$ be given. As described in Section 6.2, there is an L-parameter $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{3,0}^*)$ such that $\mathsf{std}_{3,0}^* \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \varphi$. The description (6.1) implies that $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus \mu$, where $\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \in \Phi(GL_1(D_4))$ and $\mu \in \Phi(GL_1)$.

Now, we denote by φ_0 the image in $\operatorname{PSL}_4(\mathbb{C})$ of $\widetilde{\varphi}$ via the composite of maps

$$\widehat{\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*} \overset{\mathsf{std}_{3,0}^*}{\longrightarrow} \widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*} = \mathrm{SO}_6(\mathbb{C}) \simeq SL_4(\mathbb{C})/\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \overset{pr_{3,0}^*}{\longrightarrow} \mathrm{PSL}_4(\mathbb{C}).$$

It then follows that $\varphi_0 \in \Phi(\mathrm{SL}_1(D_4))$. Note that $\varphi_0 = pr \circ \widetilde{\varphi}_0$, where $pr : \mathrm{GL}_4(\mathbb{C}) \twoheadrightarrow \mathrm{PSL}_4(\mathbb{C})$ is the usual projection map.

Due to Section 6.2, we have $\sigma \in \Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{3,0}^*)$ and $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(GSO_{3,0}^*)$. Note from Section 6.1 that $\widetilde{\sigma}$ is of the form $\Pi \boxtimes \mu$ with $\omega_{\Pi} = \mu^2$, where $\Pi \in \Pi(GL_1(D_4))$ corresponding to $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ via the LLC for $GL_1(D_4)$ [HS11] and $\mu \in \Pi(GL_1)$.

Lemma 6.3. With the notation above, $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{3,0}^*})$ is a normal subgroup of finite index in $S_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{SL_1(D_4)})$.

Proof. The centralizer $C_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{\mathrm{SL}_1(D_4)})$ is equal to the image of the disjoint union

$$\bigsqcup_{\nu \in \operatorname{Hom}(W_F, \{\pm 1\})} \{ h \in \operatorname{SO}_6(\mathbb{C}) : h\varphi(w)h^{-1}\varphi(w)^{-1} = \nu(w) \}$$

via the map $std_{3.0}^*$. Further, we note that:

$$\begin{split} \{h \in \mathrm{SO}_6(\mathbb{C}) : h\varphi(w)h^{-1}\varphi(w)^{-1} &= 1\} = C_\varphi(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}), \\ S_\varphi(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}) &= \mathrm{std}_{3,0}^*(C_\varphi(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*})). \end{split}$$

It is elementary to check that

$$g \cdot \operatorname{std}_{3,0}^*(C_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*})) \cdot g^{-1} = \operatorname{std}_{3,0}^*(C_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*}))$$

for any $g \in S_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{\mathrm{SL}_1(D_4)})$. Since $\mathsf{Hom}(W_F, \{\pm 1\})$ is finite, the lemma is proved.

Lemma 6.4. With the notation above, we have the following commutative diagram

$$1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,sc}(\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi_0,sc}(\mathrm{SL}_1(D_4)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{SL}_1(D_4)}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{\mathrm{SL}_1(D_4)}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Proof. From Lemmas 4.7 and 6.3, it follows that $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO}_{3,0}^*)$ is a subgroup of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{SL_1(D_4)})$. Note that $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO}_{3,0}^*)$ and $S_{\varphi_0,sc}(\widehat{SL_1(D_4)})$ are respectively both central extensions of $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO}_{3,0}^*)$ and $S_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{SL_1(D_4)})$ by $\mu_4(\mathbb{C})$. Using the same arguments, we have $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO}_{3,0}^*)^\circ$ and $S_{\varphi_0,sc}(\widehat{SL_1(D_4)})^\circ$ are identical. It follows that $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO}_{3,0}^*) = \widehat{Z}_{\varphi_0,sc}(\widehat{SL_1(D_4)})$ and $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO}_{3,0}^*) \subset S_{\varphi_0,sc}(\widehat{SL_1(D_4)})$. Thus, the proof is complete.

Lemma 6.5. With the notation above, $I(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is a subgroup of $I(\widetilde{\sigma}_0)$.

Proof. Note that $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSO}_{\dagger})$ is a singleton from Section 5.1 and the LLC for GL_n and $\mathrm{GL}_m(D)$ is compatible with twisting by characters. So, we have $I(\widetilde{\varphi}) = I(\widetilde{\sigma})$. Likewise, we have $I(\widetilde{\varphi}_0) = I(\widetilde{\sigma}_0)$. From the fact that $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus \mu$, it then follows that $I(\widetilde{\sigma}) \subset I(\widetilde{\varphi}_0)$.

Remark 6.6. From [GK82, Theorem 4.3], we have $S_{\varphi_0}(\operatorname{SL}_1(\widehat{D}) \times \operatorname{SL}_2) \simeq I(\widetilde{\varphi}_0)$.

Lemma 6.7. With the notation above, we have

$$S_{\varphi} \simeq I(\widetilde{\sigma}).$$

Proof. From (3.6) and Lemma 4.6, it is enough to show that $S_{\varphi} \simeq X(\widetilde{\varphi})$. This is immediate from Lemma 4.5, since the centralizer $C_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widetilde{\mathrm{GSO}_{\flat}})$ is connected so that $S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSO}_{\flat})$ is trivial.

Proposition 6.8. There is a homomorphism $\Lambda_{\flat}: \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO_{3,0}^*}) \to \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ (unique up to 1-dimensional character of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{3,0}^*})$) with the following commutative diagram

$$1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$\downarrow \zeta_{\flat} \qquad \qquad \downarrow \Lambda_{3,0}^* \qquad \qquad \downarrow \simeq$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times} \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \longrightarrow I(\widetilde{\sigma}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Proof. Using Hiraga and Saito's homomorphism Λ_{SL_4} in (4.6) and the fact that $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*})$ is a subgroup of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{\mathrm{SL}_1(D_4)})$ (see Lemma 6.4), we define a map $\Lambda_{3,0}^*: \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}) \to \mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ as the restriction

$$\Lambda_{\mathrm{SL}_4}|_{\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3.0}^*})}$$

of $\Lambda_{\operatorname{SL}_4}$ to $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*})$. Due to Lemmas 6.4, 6.5, and 6.7, and by the definition of $\Lambda_{\operatorname{SL}_4}$ in (4.6), $\Lambda_{3,0}^*$ is well-defined. Since $I(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is contained in $I(\Pi)$ and $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*})$ is a subgroup of $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{\operatorname{SL}_1(D_4)})$, it follows that the image $\Lambda_{3,0}^*$ is in $\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma})$. Thus, the proof is complete.

We now finish the Proof of Theorem 6.1. Since $\Pi_{\varphi}(SO_{3,0}^*)$ is in bijection with $Irr(\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}), id)$ due to (4.3) and (4.4), and since $Irr(\mathcal{A}(\widetilde{\sigma}), id)$ is again in bijection with $\Pi(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO_{3,0}^*}), \zeta_{3,0}^*)$ due to Proposition 6.8, the proof of Theorem 6.1 is complete.

6.5. Properties of \mathcal{L} -maps for $SO_{3,3}$ and its inner forms. The \mathcal{L} -maps defined in Section 6.2 satisfy the following property. We continue to use SO_{\flat} for $SO_{3,3}$, $SO(V_D)$, and $SO_{3,0}^*$, so that \mathcal{L}_{\flat} , σ_{\flat} , and so on will be used accordingly.

Proposition 6.9. A given $\sigma_b \in \Pi(SO_b)$ is an essentially square-integrable representation if and only if its L-parameter $\varphi_{\sigma_b} := \mathcal{L}_b(\sigma_b)$ does not factor through any proper Levi subgroup of $SO_6(\mathbb{C})$.

Proof. By the definition of \mathcal{L}_{\flat} in Section 6.2, σ_{\flat} is an irreducible constituent of the restriction $\widetilde{\sigma}_{\flat}|_{SO_{\flat}}$ for some $\widetilde{\sigma}_{\flat} \in \Pi(GSO_{\flat})$. From Remark 4.1 and [HT01, Hen00, Sch13, HS11], σ_{\flat} is an essentially square-integrable representation if and only if $\widetilde{\sigma}_{\flat}$ is if and only if $\widetilde{\varphi}_{\sigma_{\flat}} := L_{\flat}(\widetilde{\sigma}_{\flat})$ does not factor through any proper Levi subgroup of $GSO_{\flat}(\mathbb{C})$ if and only if $\varphi_{\sigma_{\flat}}$ does not.

Remark 6.10. In the same way with the proof of Proposition 6.9, we have that a given $\sigma_{\flat} \in \Pi(SO_{\flat})$ is tempered if and only if the image of its L-parameter $\varphi_{\sigma_{\flat}} := \mathcal{L}_{\flat}(\sigma_{\flat})$ in $SO_6(\mathbb{C})$ is bounded.

7. LLC FOR
$$Sp_{1.1}$$

In this section, we state and prove the local Langlands conjecture for $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$. Furthermore, we classify all cases of the central extension (2.2) for $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, describe all sizes of L-packets of $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, illustrate multiplicities in restriction from $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$, and give an explicit example in which an interesting phenomenon appears.

7.1. Revisiting the LLC for $GSp_{1,1}$. We recall the LLC for $GSp_{1,1}$, which was established by Gan and Tantono in [GT14], and utilize it to construct the LLC for $Sp_{1,1}$ in Section 7.2. Consider $GSO_{3,0}^*$ and $GSO_{1,1}^*$ which participate in L-packets for $GSp_{1,1}$. The relations between dual groups in Section 3.3 can be combined with [GT14, Section 7] to have the following inclusions $\iota_{3,0}^*$, $\iota_{1,1}^*$ on L-parameters:

$$\iota_{3,0}^*: \{\text{irreducible 4-dimensional } \widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})\} \ \hookrightarrow \ \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_1(D_4)) \times \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_1)$$

defined by $\iota_{3,0}^*(\widetilde{\varphi}) = (\widetilde{\varphi}, \operatorname{sim} \widetilde{\varphi})$, and

$$\iota_{1,1}^*: \{(\widetilde{\varphi}_1, \widetilde{\varphi}_2) \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*) : \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \neq \widetilde{\varphi}_2, \ \det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2\} / \mathsf{Out}(\mathrm{SO}_4) \ \hookrightarrow \ \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$$

defined by $\iota_{1,1}^*(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2) = \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2 = \widetilde{\varphi}$, where the action of $Out(SO_4)$ on $\Phi(GSO_{1,1}^*)$ is given by $(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2) \mapsto (\widetilde{\varphi}_2,\widetilde{\varphi}_1)$.

Remark 7.1. We note from [GT14, Section 7] that $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$ is either an irreducible 4-dimensional representation or the image of $\iota_{1,1}^*$. Moreover, since $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \in \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_1(D))$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}_2 \in \Phi(\mathrm{GL}_2)$, the action of of $\mathrm{Out}(\mathrm{SO}_4)$ is non-trivial if and only if both $\widetilde{\varphi}_1$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}_2$ are elliptic L-parameters of GL_2 .

The LLC for $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$ states that there is a surjective, two-to-one map

$$L_{1,1}: \Pi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}),$$

satisfying several natural conditions which determine the map uniquely (see [GT14, p.763] for details).

7.2. Construction of L-packets for $Sp_{1,1}$. We define a map

$$\mathcal{L}_{1,1}: \Pi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$$

by $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}(\sigma) = \mathsf{std}_{1,1}(L_{1,1}(\widetilde{\sigma}))$ with $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$ such that

$$\sigma \hookrightarrow \mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}).$$

This is an analogue of the local Langlands correspondence for Sp_4 which was established by Gan and Takeda in [GT10]. Note that $L_{1,1}(\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi) = L_{1,1}(\widetilde{\sigma}) \otimes \chi$ for any quasi-character χ of F^{\times} [GT14, (iv) p.2] and $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}$ is not depending on the choice of the lifting $\widetilde{\sigma}$ by Proposition 4.2. Thus, the map $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}$ is well-defined. Furthermore, since any $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ can be lifted to some $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1})$ [GT10, Proposition 2.8], $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}$ is a surjective. For each $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$, the fiber is given by

(7.1)
$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}) = \bigcup_{\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1})} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}),$$

where $\widetilde{\varphi}$ lies in $\Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$ such that $\mathsf{std}_{1,1} \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \varphi$ (see Theorem 4.4). Due to [GT14, (iv) p.2] and Proposition 4.2, the fiber does not depend on the choice of $\widetilde{\varphi}$. This forms an L-packet for $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$.

Remark 7.2. Unlike the case of Sp₄, it is possible that the union in (7.1) is not disjoint. This occurs only when $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$ is of the form $\iota_{1,1}^*(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2) = \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2$ for some $(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2) \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*)$ such that $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \chi$ for some quadratic character χ of F^{\times} (see [GT10, Proposition 6.8.(iii)(b)]). Later, we will analyze this case in Section 7.4 and give its explicit example in Section 7.7).

7.3. Internal structure of L-packets for $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$. We parameterize each L-packet $\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ for $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ in terms of so-called S-groups, as described in Section 2.4.

We narrow down notation in Sections 2.4 and 4 to the case of Sp_{1.1}. Recall from Section 3.3 that

$$\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}} = \widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_4} = \operatorname{PSp}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \operatorname{SO}_5(\mathbb{C}).$$

Note that

$$(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}})_{\mathrm{ad}} = \mathrm{PSp}_4(\mathbb{C}), \ (\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}})_{\mathrm{sc}} = \mathrm{Sp}_4(\mathbb{C}), \ Z((\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}})_{\mathrm{sc}}) = Z((\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}})_{\mathrm{sc}})^\Gamma \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

Let $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ be given. We fix a lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1})$ via the surjective map $\widehat{\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}} \longrightarrow \widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}$ (see Theorem 4.4). With the notation in Section 2.4, we have:

$$\begin{split} S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_4}) &= S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}) \subset \operatorname{PSO}_5(\mathbb{C}), \\ S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\operatorname{GSp}_4}) &= S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}}) \subset \operatorname{PSO}_5(\mathbb{C}), \\ S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_4}) &= S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}) \subset \operatorname{Sp}_4(\mathbb{C}), \\ S_{\widetilde{\varphi},\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{GSp}_4}) &= S_{\widetilde{\varphi},\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}}) \subset \operatorname{Sp}_4(\mathbb{C}). \end{split}$$

We then have a central extension

$$1 \longrightarrow \widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

We denote by \mathbb{I} the trivial character and sgn the non-trivial characters on $\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$. Considering the isomorphism $Z((\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})_{\mathrm{sc}}) \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$, \mathbb{I} maps to Sp_4 and sgn to $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2].

To state Theorem 7.4 below, we need to recall three mutually exclusive possibilities of $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSp_{1,1})$ from [GT14, Section 7] as follows.

- Case I: $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2$, where $\widetilde{\varphi}_i \in \Phi_{\text{ell}}(GL_2)$, $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \not\simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_2$, and $\det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2$. Since $\Phi_{\text{ell}}(GL_2) = \Phi_{\text{ell}}(GL_1(D))$, we thus note that $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(GSO_{1,1}^*)$. Based on the classification in [GT10, Proposition 6.8(iii)], we further subcategorize this case as follows:
 - (a) $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \not\simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \otimes \chi$ for any character χ on F^{\times} ,
 - (b) $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \otimes \chi$ with χ necessarily quadratic.
- Case II: $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\chi(\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus (\omega_0 \oplus 1))$, where χ is a quasi-character on F^{\times} , $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ lies in $\Phi_{\text{ell}}(\mathrm{GL}_1(D))$, and ω_0 denotes the central character of the essentially square-integrable representation corresponding to $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ via the local Langlands correspondence for $\mathrm{GL}_1(D)$ [HS11, Chapter 11]. We note that $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*)$.
- Case III: $\widetilde{\varphi}$ sits in $\Phi_{\text{ell}}(GL_1(D_4))$, which in fact coincides with $\Phi(GL_1(D_4))$.

Next, we recall the L-packets $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$ for each case, which were established in [GT14].

Case I: $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}) = \{\widetilde{\sigma}_1 =: \theta(JL(\tau_1) \boxtimes \tau_2), \widetilde{\sigma}_2 := \theta(JL(\tau_2) \boxtimes \tau_2)\}$, where θ stands for theta correspondence from $\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*$ to $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$, JL denotes the local Jacquet-Langlands lift from $\mathrm{GL}_2(F)$ to $\mathrm{GL}_1(D)$, and $\tau_i \in \Pi_{\mathsf{ess,disc}}(\mathrm{GL}_2)$ is corresponding to $\widetilde{\varphi}_i$ via the local Langlands correspondence for GL_2 [HT01, Hen00]. Note that $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$ consists of essentially square-integrable representations.

Case II: $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}) = \{\widetilde{\sigma} := J_P(\rho, \chi)\}$, where $J_P(\rho, \chi)$ denotes the Langlands quotient of the standard module, $P \simeq (\mathrm{GL}_1(D) \times \mathrm{GL}_1) \cdot N$ (see [GT14, Section 5.3]) is an F-parabolic subgroup (which is the Siegel parabolic subgroup) of $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$, and ρ is the essentially square-integrable representation corresponding to $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ via the local Langlands correspondence for $\mathrm{GL}_1(D)$. Note that $J_P(\rho, \chi)$ is not essentially square-integrable.

Case III: $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}) = \{\widetilde{\sigma} := \pi\}$, where π is the essentially square-integrable representation of $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}(F)$ whose theta lift $\theta(\pi)$ to $\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*$ is $\Pi \boxtimes \mu \in \Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,0}^*)$. Note that $\omega_{\Pi} = \mu^2$ and $\mu = \mathrm{sim}(\widetilde{\varphi})$.

Remark 7.3. The L-packets of Case I and Case III exhaust the set $\Pi_{\mathsf{ell},\mathsf{disc}}(\mathsf{GSp}_{1,1})$, and the L-packets of Case II exhaust the set $\Pi(\mathsf{GSp}_{1,1}) \setminus \Pi_{\mathsf{ell},\mathsf{disc}}(\mathsf{GSp}_{1,1})$.

Theorem 7.4. With the notation above, given an L-parameter $\varphi \in \Phi(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})$, we fix its lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$. Then, there is a one-one bijection

(7.2)
$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}), \operatorname{sgn}),$$

sending $\sigma \mapsto \rho_{\sigma}$, such that we have isomorphisms:

$$\begin{split} V_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i} & \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})} \rho_\sigma \boxtimes \sigma \ (i=1,2), \ \ \textit{for Case I-(a)}, \\ V_{\widetilde{\sigma}} & \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})} \rho_\sigma \boxtimes \sigma, \ \ \textit{for Cases II and III}, \end{split}$$

as representations of the semi-direct product $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}) \rtimes \operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}(F)$, and for Case I-(b), we have:

$$\Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_1}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_2}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}),$$

$$\label{eq:continuous_spin_spin_spin} \textit{the multiplicity in } \mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_i) = \frac{\dim \rho_\sigma}{2}, \ (i=1,2).$$

Here, $\Pi_{\sharp}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})$ denotes the set of equivalence classes of all irreducible constituents of $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\sharp)$ with $\sharp \in \{\widetilde{\sigma}_1, \ \widetilde{\sigma}_2, \ \widetilde{\sigma}\}$, as defined in Section 4.1.

Remark 7.5. The bijection in Theorem 7.4 is uniquely determined via the theta correspondence in Proposition 4.11. Nevertheless, since our proof in Section 7.4 relies on that of SL'_n by Hiraga and Saito in [HS11], the bijection in Theorem 7.4 depends on the choice of a certain homomorphism Λ_{SL_n} described in Section 4.3.

Moreover, since there is no Whittaker model for the non quasi-split group $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, each L-packet $\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})$ has no base point (cf. [GT10, p.3003]).

7.4. **Proof of Theorem 7.4.** We follow the idea in [HS11, Lemma 12.6] and utilize the results in Sections 4.4, 5.3, and 6.3. We begin with the following lemma.

Lemma 7.6. With the notation in Section 2.4, we have

$$\widehat{Z}_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}) = \widehat{Z}_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}) \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

Proof. Since $Z(\operatorname{Sp}_4(\mathbb{C})) \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$, it suffices to show that $\widehat{Z}_{\widetilde{\varphi},\operatorname{sc}}(\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}) = \mu_2(\mathbb{C})/(\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \cap S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\operatorname{GSp}}_{1,1})^\circ) = Z(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})$. Using the fact that the non quasi-split inner form $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$ corresponds to the unique non-trivial character sgn via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2], [HS11, Lemma 9.1] yields

$$\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \cap S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1})^{\circ} \subset \ker(\mathsf{sgn}) = \{1\},\$$

which completes the proof of the lemma.

Lemma 7.6 and the exact sequence (2.2) give the following two exact sequences:

$$(7.3) 1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi}, \mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow 1,$$

$$(7.4) 1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

From [GT14, Section 7], we note that:

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}) &\simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} & \mathrm{if} \quad \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}) \simeq \{1\}, \\ \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}) &\simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} & \mathrm{if} \quad \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}. \end{split}$$

From [GT10, Proposition 2.9], we recall an exact sequence

$$(7.5) 1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp_4}}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp_4}}) \longrightarrow I(\widetilde{\varphi}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Combining (7.3), (7.4), and (7.5), we have the following commutative exact sequences

By the snake Lemma, we obtain an exact sequence (the middle vertical exact sequence)

$$(7.7) 1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}) \longrightarrow I(\widetilde{\varphi}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Now, we verify the theorem for each case in Section 7.3.

Case I-(a): Note that $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is elliptic (hence, φ is elliptic). It then follows that $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,sc}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*) = \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ (cf. Section 2.4), the connected component group \mathcal{S} equals S itself, and $\mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi},sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1}) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$.

To emphasize groups in the definitions (4.1) and (4.5), we recall the notation I^G with $G \in \{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}, \ \mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*\}$. Since $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \not\simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \otimes \chi$ for any character χ on F^{\times} , we have

$$(7.8) I^{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_1) \simeq I^{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_2) \simeq I^{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\varphi}) \simeq I^{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}(\widetilde{\varphi}) \simeq I^{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}(JL(\tau_1) \boxtimes \tau_2) \simeq I^{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}(JL(\tau_2) \boxtimes \tau_1).$$

From Lemma 5.7, (7.5), (7.7), and (7.8), we then have the following exact sequences

$$(7.9) \qquad S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp_4}}) \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \wedge \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \wedge \qquad \qquad \qquad \downarrow \wedge \qquad \qquad \downarrow \wedge \qquad \qquad \downarrow \wedge \qquad \qquad \qquad \downarrow \wedge \qquad$$

Here, we take the embedding $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \hookrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ as $a \mapsto (a, a)$. Since the character sgn on $\mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ is lifted to the two characters sgn $\times \mathbb{1} (= \zeta_{1,1}^*)$ and $\mathbb{1} \times \text{sgn}$ on $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ via the embedding, we have the following bijection

$$(7.10) \qquad \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}),\operatorname{sgn}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}}),\zeta_{1,1}^*) \sqcup \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}}),\mathbb{1} \times \operatorname{sgn}).$$

We note that, via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2], the characters $\zeta_{1,1}^*$ and $\mathbb{1} \times \mathsf{sgn}$ respectively correspond to

$$(\mathrm{SL}_1(D) \times \mathrm{SL}_2)/\Delta \mu_2 = \mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*$$
 and $(\mathrm{SL}_2 \times \mathrm{SL}_1(D))/\Delta \mu_2 = \mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^{*--}$,

which are non quasi-split F-inner forms of SO₄ (see Remark 5.2). Considering the characters $\zeta_{1,1}^*$ and $\mathbb{1} \times \text{sgn}$ as characters on $S_{\widetilde{\varphi},\text{sc}}(\widehat{\text{GSp}}_{1,1})$, due to (7.9), we have the following bijections:

$$\mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}),\zeta_{1,1}^*) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{1,1}^*),\zeta_{1,1}^*) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{JL(\tau_1)\boxtimes \tau_2}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*),$$

$$\mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}),\mathbbm{1}\times\mathsf{sgn}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\mathbbm{1}\times\mathsf{sgn}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\tau_1\boxtimes JL(\tau_2)}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*{}^{+-}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{JL(\tau_2)\boxtimes \tau_1}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*).$$

Since the character $\zeta_{1,1}^*$ corresponds to $\widetilde{\sigma}_1$ and the other $\mathbb{1} \times \operatorname{sgn}$ corresponds to $\widetilde{\sigma}_2$ (see [GT14, Section 7.2]), Proposition 4.11 and Theorem 5.1 give rise to the following bijections:

$$\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{1,1}^*) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{JL(\tau_1)\boxtimes \tau_2}(\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_1}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}),$$

$$\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}), \mathbb{1} \times \operatorname{sgn}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\tau_1 \boxtimes JL(\tau_2)}(\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^* \overset{+-}{\longleftrightarrow}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{JL(\tau_2) \boxtimes \tau_1}(\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_2}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}).$$

Using Proposition 4.4, Theorem 5.1, and the isomorphism $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}) \simeq S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{1,1}^*)$ in (7.9), we thus have the following isomorphism

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i} \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})} \rho_{\sigma} \boxtimes \sigma \ (i=1,2),$$

as representations of the semi-direct product $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}) \rtimes \operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}(F)$. This completes the proof of Theorem 7.4 for Case I-(a).

Case I-(b): Since $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_2 \otimes \chi$ with χ necessarily quadratic, we have

$$(7.11) I^{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_1) \simeq I^{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_2) \simeq I^{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}(\widetilde{\varphi}) \simeq I^{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}(JL(\tau_1) \boxtimes \tau_2) \simeq I^{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}(JL(\tau_2) \boxtimes \tau_1) \stackrel{\not\simeq}{\hookrightarrow} I^{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\varphi}).$$

One can notice that (7.11) is slightly different from (7.8). From Lemma 5.7, (7.5), (7.7), and (7.11), we then have the following exact sequences

To see the bijection (7.2) for Case I-(b), we use [Art13, Lemma 9.2.2] and obtain the following bijection with the property [Art13, (9.2.15)]

$$(7.13) \qquad \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}),\operatorname{sgn}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(Z(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})),\operatorname{sgn}),$$

where $Z(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}))$ denotes the center of the group $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})$. Note that, in [Art13, Lemma 9.2.2], our notation $Z(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}))$ is Z_{ψ} and our character sgn is $\widehat{\zeta}_{\psi}$. Moreover, the number N therein equals 5, so that $|I_o|$ (see Section 7.6 for the definition) equals 3 or 5 depending on partitions of 5. Using [Art13, (9.2.10)] and (7.12), we then get:

Furthermore, we note that

$$[Z(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{1,1}^*)):Z(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}))]=2,$$

which implies that

$$[Z(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}})):Z((\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}})_{\mathsf{sc}})] = [Z(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})):Z((\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*})_{\mathsf{sc}})].$$

Restricting characters via the inclusions (7.14) and (7.15), by [Art13, Lemma 9.2.2], we have the following bijections

$$\operatorname{Irr}(Z(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})),\operatorname{sgn}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(Z(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}}_{1,1}^*)),\operatorname{sgn} \times \mathbb{1}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}}_{1,1}^*),\operatorname{sgn} \times \mathbb{1}).$$

Then, Proposition 4.11 and Theorem 5.1 yield

$$(7.16) \qquad \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\operatorname{sgn}\times\mathbb{1}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_1}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}) = \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_2}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}).$$

Proposition 4.2 implies that

(7.17)
$$\mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_1) \simeq \mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_2),$$

which gives the last equality in (7.16). Let $\sigma \in \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})$ be given. We write $\rho_{1,1}^*(\sigma)$ for the image of ρ_{σ} via the composite of the bijections (7.13) – (7.16). From [Art13, Lemma 9.2.2], we then have

(7.18)
$$\dim \rho_{\sigma} = 2 \cdot \dim \rho_{1,1}^*(\sigma).$$

Note from Section 4.1 that $\dim \rho_{1,1}^*(\sigma)$ equals the mutiplicity in the restrictions (7.17). This completes the proof of Theorem 7.4 for Case I-(b).

Remark 7.7. We make the following remarks on the proof for Case I-(b) above.

1. It follows from the idea in [Art13, Section 9.2] that $[S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SP}_{1,1}): S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{SO}_{1,1}^*)] = 2$. This index leads to the difference (7.18) in dimensions (cf. (4.8) and Remark 4.9).

2. Unlike Case I-(a), we observe that $Z(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}))$ no longer contains $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \simeq S_{\widetilde{\varphi},sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})$ (see Section 7.6 for details). This leads to the fact that only one between $\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}),\zeta_{1,1}^*)$ and $\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}),\mathbb{1} \times \operatorname{sgn})$ is non-empty. Thus, we do not have the bijection (7.10).

Case II: We then have the following commutative exact sequences

$$(7.19) \qquad 1 \longrightarrow \mu_{2}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow \simeq \qquad \qquad \downarrow \simeq$$

Here, the very right isomorphism comes from the fact that $\#\mathcal{S}_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1}) = 1$ and $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{1,1}^*) \simeq I(\widetilde{\varphi}) \simeq \mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1})$. Further, since the character $\zeta_{1,1}^*$ on $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ equals $\operatorname{sgn} \times \mathbb{1}$, using the same idea in the proof of Lemma 7.6, $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*)$ is either $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \{1\}$ or $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$. We claim that

(7.20)
$$\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*) \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \{1\} \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

Indeed, it follows from [Art13, p.535] that

$$S_{\varphi,\mathrm{sc}}(\widehat{G})^{\circ} = (Z(\widehat{M}_{\mathrm{sc}})^{\Gamma})^{\circ},$$

where Γ acts trivially, $\widehat{M}_{\mathsf{sc}}$ is the preimage of \widehat{M} in $\widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}}$, and M is a Levi subgroup of G with respect to which φ is elliptic. Due to the proof of [GT14, Proposition 7.1 (iii)] for Case II, M is the Siegel maximal Levi subgroup of $\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*$, and $\widehat{M}_{\mathsf{sc}}$ equals $\mathrm{GL}_1(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})$, which is a Levi subgroup of $\mathrm{Spin}_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C}) = \widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}}$ (see [Sha88, Section 4] and [Kim05, 2.3.1]). It thus follows that

$$S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G})^{\circ} = \mathrm{GL}_1(\mathbb{C}),$$

which implies

$$Z(\widehat{G}_{\mathrm{sc}} \cap S_{\varphi,\mathrm{sc}}(\widehat{G})^{\circ}) \simeq \{1\} \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C}).$$

From the definition

$$\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*) := Z(\widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}})/(Z(\widehat{G}_{\mathsf{sc}}) \cap S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{G})^\circ),$$

the claim (7.20) has been verified. We then have

(7.21)
$$\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{1,1}^*) \simeq \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}),$$

which implies that

$$\mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{1,1}^*) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}),\mathsf{sgn}).$$

From Proposition 4.4 and Theorem 5.1, we thus have

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}} \; \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})} \rho_{\sigma} \boxtimes \sigma,$$

as representations of the semi-direct product $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}) \rtimes \mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}(F)$. This completes the proof of Theorem 7.4 for Case II.

Case III: Note that $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is elliptic (hence, φ is). It is clear that $\widehat{Z}_{\varphi,sc}(SO_{3,0}^*) = \mu_4(\mathbb{C})$. Further, the group connected component \mathcal{S} equals S itself. We have the following commutative exact sequences

$$(7.22) \qquad 1 \longrightarrow \mu_{2}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$\downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \simeq$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_{4}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^{*}}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^{*}}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

Indeed, the last isomorphism comes from

(7.23)
$$S_{\varphi}(\widehat{SO_{3,0}^*}) \simeq I(\widehat{\varphi}) \simeq S_{\varphi}(\widehat{Sp_{1,1}}),$$

since $S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1})$ is a singleton. Further, since $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}) = S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}) \subset \mathrm{SO}_5(\mathbb{C})$ (φ being elliptic), it follows that $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1})$ equals the inverse image $pr_{1,1}^{-1}(S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}))$, where we recall that $pr_{1,1}$ is the usual projection from $\mathrm{Sp}_4(\mathbb{C})$ onto $\mathrm{SO}_5(\mathbb{C})$. Likewise, since $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{3,0}^*) \subset \mathrm{SO}_6(\mathbb{C})$, it follows that $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{3,0}^*) = pr_{3,0}^*^{-1}(S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{3,0}^*))$, where we recall that $pr_{3,0}^*$ is the usual projection from $\mathrm{SL}_4(\mathbb{C})$ onto $\mathrm{SO}_6(\mathbb{C})$. Using the commutative diagram

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_{2}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Sp}_{4}(\mathbb{C}) \xrightarrow{pr_{1,1}} \operatorname{SO}_{5}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$\downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_{4}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{SL}_{4}(\mathbb{C}) \xrightarrow{pr_{3,0}^{*}} \operatorname{SO}_{6}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow 1,$$

we thus have the inclusion $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}) \subset S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{3,0}^*)$.

Remark 7.8. This inclusion can be also obtained from the following commutative diagram

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_{2}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cap$$

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_{2}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^{*}}) \longrightarrow C_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^{*}}) \longrightarrow 1.$$

To complete the proof of Theorem 7.4 for Case III, from Proposition 4.11 and Theorem 6.1, it remains to show that

$$\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*}),\zeta_{3,0}^*) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}),\operatorname{sgn}).$$

Equivalently, due to (7.22), we claim that the restriction $\rho|_{S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}})}$ is irreducible and $\rho|_{\mu_2(\mathbb{C})} = \operatorname{sgn}$, for any $\rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*}), \zeta_{3,0}^*)$. To verify this argument, we set $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}) = A$ and $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{3,0}^*}) = B$ for simplicity. Using the Frobenius reciprocity, we have

$$\langle \rho|_A, \rho|_A \rangle_A = \langle \operatorname{Ind}_A^B(\rho|_A), \rho \rangle_B,$$

where $\langle \rho_1, \rho_2 \rangle_H = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \operatorname{Hom}_H(\rho_1, \rho_2)$ for any representation ρ_i of a finite group H. Since $B/A \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \simeq \mu_4(\mathbb{C})/\mu_2(\mathbb{C})$, we have

$$\operatorname{Ind}_A^B(\rho|_A) \simeq \rho \oplus (\rho \otimes \chi),$$

where χ is a character on $\mu_4(\mathbb{C})$ but trivial on $\mu_2(\mathbb{C})$. But, since $(\rho \otimes \chi)|_{\mu_4(\mathbb{C})} \neq \zeta_{3,0}^*$, we have $\rho \not\simeq \rho \otimes \chi$. Thus, it follows that

$$\langle \rho|_A, \rho|_A \rangle_A = 1,$$

which implies that $\rho|_A$ is irreducible. Lastly, it is immediate that $\rho|_{\mu_2(\mathbb{C})} = \zeta_{3,0}^*|_{\mu_2(\mathbb{C})} = \operatorname{sgn}$. This completes the proof of Theorem 7.4 for Case III. Therefore, the proof of Theorem 7.4 is complete.

7.5. Properties of $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}$ -map for $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$. The $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}$ -map defined in Section 7.2 satisfies the following properties.

Proposition 7.9. A given $\sigma \in \Pi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ is an essentially square-integrable representation if and only if its L-parameter $\varphi_{\sigma} := \mathcal{L}_{1,1}(\sigma)$ does not factor through any proper Levi subgroup of $\operatorname{SO}_5(\mathbb{C})$.

Proof. By the definition of $\mathcal{L}_{1,1}$ in Section 7.2, σ is an irreducible constituent of the restriction $\widetilde{\sigma}|_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}$ for some $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1})$. From Remark 4.1 and [GT14, Theorem 9.1(b)], σ is an essentially square-integrable representation if and only if $\widetilde{\sigma}$ is if and only if $\widetilde{\varphi}_{\sigma} := L_{1,1}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ does not factor through any proper Levi subgroup of $\mathrm{GSp}_4(\mathbb{C})$ if and only if φ_{σ} does not.

Remark 7.10. In the same way with the proof of Proposition 7.9, we have that a given $\sigma_{1,1} \in \operatorname{Irr}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ is tempered if and only if the image of its L-parameter $\varphi_{\sigma_{1,1}} := \mathcal{L}_{1,1}(\sigma_{1,1})$ in $\operatorname{SO}_5(\mathbb{C})$ is bounded.

Proposition 7.11. Let $\varphi \in \Phi_{\mathsf{disc}}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})$ and $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \in \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})$ be given. Let M be an F-Levi subgroup of an F-inner form of Sp_{2n} , which is the product of $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$ and copies of F-inner forms of GL_{m_i} with $n=2+\sum m_i$. For any $\tau \boxtimes \sigma_1, \tau \boxtimes \sigma_2 \in \Pi_{\mathsf{disc}}(M)$, $\nu \in \mathfrak{a}_{M,\mathbb{C}}^*$, and $w \in W_M$ with $^wM=M$, we have

$$\mu_M(\nu, \tau \boxtimes \sigma_1, w) = \mu_M(\nu, \tau \boxtimes \sigma_2, w).$$

Proof. This follows from [GT14, Section 8], our construction of L-packets in Section 7.2, and the fact that the restriction of representations preserves the intertwining operator and the Plancherel measure (cf. [Cho14b, Section 2.2]).

7.6. More studies on L-packets for $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$. Based on [GT10, Sections 5 and 6] and [Art13, Section 9.2], we classify the central extension (2.2) for all $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ and illuminate all sizes of L-packets of $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ as well as all multiplicities in restriction from $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$. Let $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ be given. Using Theorem 4.4, we fix a lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1})$, such that $\varphi = \operatorname{std}_{1,1} \circ \widetilde{\varphi}$, where $\operatorname{std}_{1,1}$ is the surjective map from $\widehat{\operatorname{GSp}}_{1,1}$ to $\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}$ as in (3.1).

From Section 7.3, we recall three mutually exclusive cases: Case I, Case II, Case III. For each case, we will give a description of $S_{\varphi} = S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})$ and its central lifting $S_{\varphi,sc} = S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})$, which fit into the following exact sequence in (7.6)

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc} \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi} \longrightarrow 1.$$

We claim that $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}$ is isomorphic to one of the following groups

$$\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$$
, $(\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$, D_8 , the Pauli group, $D_8 * Q_8$, $\mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$, $\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$.

To this end, we first recall some arguments from [Art13, Section 9.2], which will be applied to the cases of elliptic parameters: Case I, Case III. Let φ be elliptic. Then, we have $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi} = S_{\varphi}$ and $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc} = S_{\varphi,sc}$. Following [Art13, Section 9.2, p.531], we set

$$\varphi = \varphi_1 \oplus \varphi_2 \oplus \cdots \oplus \varphi_r$$
,

where $\varphi_i \in \Phi_2(GL(N_i))$ and $N_1 + N_2 + \cdots + N_r = 5$, and we have a decomposition of $\{1, \ldots, 5\}$ into two disjoint subsets

$$\{1,\ldots,5\} = I_e \sqcup I_o,$$

consisting of those indices k whose associate degrees N_k are either even or odd. Applying arguments in [Art13, pp. 531-534] to the case of $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$, we have

$$\delta_{\varphi} = 1, \ \varepsilon_{\varphi} = 0, \ S_{\varphi} \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^{r-1}.$$

Case I: Since $\widetilde{\varphi} = \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2$, we have $\varphi = \mathsf{std}_{1,1} \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \mathbb{1} \oplus (\widetilde{\varphi}_1^{\vee} \otimes \widetilde{\varphi}_2)$ (cf. [GT10, p. 3008]), where $\widetilde{\varphi}_1^{\vee}$ is the contragredient of $\widetilde{\varphi}_1$. Further, since $S_{\widetilde{\varphi},\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}}_{1,1}) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$, from (7.6), we have

$$\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \hookrightarrow S_{\varphi,sc}$$
.

As in Section 7.3, based on the classification in [GT10, Proposition 6.8(iii)], we proceed with two following subcases.

Case I-(a): From the proof of [GT10, Proposition 6.8(iii)], the partition of N=5 is either 1+2+2 or 1+4. Note that $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,sc}$ is abelian for both cases.

When 5 = 1 + 2 + 2, $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is isomorphic to $(\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^3$, $2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$, or $\mathbb{Z}/8\mathbb{Z}$, since $S_{\varphi} \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$. Using arguments in [Art13, (9.2.7) and p. 531] on the order of each element of $S_{\varphi,sc}$, one can notice that $S_{\varphi,sc}$ consists of four elements of order 4, three elements of order 2, and the identity. Note that our group $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is denoted by a subgroup B_{ψ} of B(N) in [Art13, p. 531]. We thus have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi, \mathsf{sc}} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow S_\varphi \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2 \longrightarrow 1$$

and $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})| = 4$. By Remark 4.3, (4.8), and Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1.

When 5 = 1 + 4, $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is isomorphic to $(\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$ or $\mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$, since $S_{\varphi} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$. As in the case of 5 = 1 + 2 + 2 in Case I-(a), one can notice that $S_{\varphi,sc}$ consists of three elements of order 2 and the identity. we thus have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi, sc} \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2 \longrightarrow S_{\varphi} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow 1$$

and $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})| = 2$. By Remark 4.3, (4.8), and Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1.

Case I-(b): From [GT10, Proposition 6.8(iii)(b)], we notice that

$$\varphi = \mathsf{std}_{1,1} \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \mathbb{1} \oplus \chi \oplus Ad(\widetilde{\varphi}_1)\chi.$$

This implies that the partition of N=5 is 1+1+3, 1+1+1+2, or 1+1+1+1+1. Note that $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is non-abelian for all three cases.

When 5 = 1 + 1 + 3, we have $S_{\varphi} \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$ and $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is non-abelian of order 8, which is isomorphic to either the dihedral group \mathcal{D}_8 of order 8 or the finite quaternion group Q_8 of order 8. As in the case of 5 = 1 + 2 + 2 in Case I-(a), one can notice that $S_{\varphi,sc}$ consists of two elements of order 4, five elements of order 2, and the identity. We thus have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi, sc} \simeq \mathcal{D}_8 \longrightarrow S_{\varphi} \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2 \longrightarrow 1.$$

Further, by [Art13, Lemma 9.2.2] (or directly from the character table of \mathcal{D}_8), $\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,sc})$ consists of one 2-dimensional representation and four 1-dimensional characters. Thus, $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})|=1$. By Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\operatorname{\mathsf{Res}}^{\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1. We will give an explicit example for this case in Section 7.7.

When 5=1+1+1+2, we have $S_{\varphi}\simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^3$ and $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}$ is non-abelian of order 16. As in the case of 5=1+2+2 in Case I-(a), one can notice that $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}$ consists of eight elements of order 4, seven elements of order 2, and the identity. Moreover, from [Art13, (9.2.10)] we note that the center $Z(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}})$ has order 4 and contains an element of order 4 (denoted by $b_{\{4\}}$ in [Art13, (9.2.10)]). It follows that $Z(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}})\simeq \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$. Thus, $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}$ has a group presentation

$$\{a^{\alpha}b^{\beta}c^{\gamma}: a^4=b^2=c^2=1, ba=ab, ca=ac, cb=a^2bc\},\$$

which equals G_{10} in [Wil05, Theorem 2]. Another description of $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is $\{\pm I, \pm iI, \pm X, \pm iX, \pm Y, \pm iY, \pm Z, \pm iZ\}$, where $i = \sqrt{-1}$,

$$I = I_{2 \times 2} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad X = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad Y = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } Z = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix},$$

which is called the Pauli group (see [NC00]). Therefore, we have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi, sc} \simeq \text{the Pauli group} \simeq G_{10} \text{ in [Wil05, Theorem 2]} \longrightarrow S_{\varphi} \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^3 \longrightarrow 1.$$

Further, by [Art13, Lemma 9.2.2], $\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi, \mathsf{sc}})$ consists of two 2-dimensional representations and eight 1-dimensional characters. Thus, $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})| = 2$. By Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\operatorname{\mathsf{Res}}_{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}^{\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1.

When 5 = 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1, we have $S_{\varphi} \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^4$ and $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is non-abelian of order 32. As in the case of 5 = 1 + 2 + 2 in Case I-(a), one can notice that $S_{\varphi,sc}$ consists of twenty elements of order 4, eleven elements of order 2, and the identity. Moreover, we note that $Z(S_{\varphi,sc}) \simeq \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ by [Art13, (9.2.10)], and $Irr(S_{\varphi,sc})$ consists of one 4-dimensional representation and sixteen 1-dimensional characters by [Art13, Lemma 9.2.2]. Thus, $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is isomorphic to the central product $\mathcal{D}_8 * Q_8$ of the diheldral group \mathcal{D}_8 and the quaternion group Q_8 , defined as

$$\mathcal{D}_8 * Q_8 := (\mathcal{D}_8 \times Q_8) / \langle (z_1, z_2) \rangle,$$

where $\langle z_1 \rangle$ and $\langle z_2 \rangle$ denote the unique normal subgroups of \mathcal{D}_8 and Q_8 , respectively. Note that $\mathcal{D}_8 * Q_8$ is one of two extra-special groups of order 32 and the other one has twelve elements of order 4 (cf. [Gor80, Rob96, CT05]). Therefore, we have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi, \mathsf{sc}} \simeq \mathcal{D}_8 * Q_8 \longrightarrow S_\varphi \simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^4 \longrightarrow 1,$$

and $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})|=1$. By Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 2.

Case II: Based on [GT10, Proposition 6.10(ii)], we have

$$(7.24) 1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi, sc} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow 1,$$

if $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ is dihedral with respect to a quadratic extension E/F (by definition, $\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \otimes \omega_{E/F}$, where $\omega_{E/F}$ is the quadratic character corresponding to E via the local class field theory) and $\det(\widetilde{\varphi}_0) = \omega_{E/F}$; otherwise, we have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \stackrel{\simeq}{\longrightarrow} \mathcal{S}_{\varphi, sc} \longrightarrow \mathcal{S}_{\varphi} = 1 \longrightarrow 1.$$

Accordingly, we have $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})| = 2$, or 1, respectively. By Remark 4.3, (4.8), and Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}^{\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1. We should mention the reason why $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}} \not\simeq (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$ in (7.24). Indeed, since $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ is dihedral with respect to E/F, using [Art13, Section 9.2] with the partition N=3=1+2, we have the following exact sequence

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi_0, \mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SL}}_2) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow S_{\varphi_0}(\widehat{\operatorname{SL}}_2) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow 1,$$

where φ_0 is the image of $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ via the projection $GL_2(\mathbb{C}) \twoheadrightarrow PGL_2(\mathbb{C}) = SO_3(\mathbb{C})$. Since $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\chi(\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus (\omega_0 \oplus \mathbb{1}))$, we have

$$S_{\varphi, sc} = S_{\varphi_0, sc}(\widehat{\operatorname{SL}}_2) \times \{1\}$$

Thus, the exact sequence (7.24) follows.

Case III: Since φ is elliptic, we follow the idea of Case I above. From [GT10, Theorem 6.5 and Proposition 6.8 (i)&(ii)], there are only following cases.

• (a): $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is premitive. This case is the situation of [GT10, Theorem 6.5(I)]). Simply, the partition of N = 5 is 5 due to [GT10, Proposition 5.1(I)]. We thus have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \stackrel{\simeq}{\longrightarrow} S_{\varphi, sc} \longrightarrow S_{\varphi} = 1 \longrightarrow 1$$

and $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})| = 1$. By Remark 4.3, (4.8), and Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1.

• (b): $\widetilde{\varphi} = \operatorname{Ind}_{W_E}^{W_F} \sigma$, $\sigma^{\tau} \simeq \sigma \chi$, $\chi^2 \neq 1$, and $\operatorname{sim}(\widetilde{\varphi})|_{W_E} = \chi \det \sigma \neq \det \sigma$, where E/F is a quadratic extension with $\operatorname{Gal}(E/F) = \langle \tau \rangle$, σ is a primitive representation of W_E (by definition, $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ is not of the form $\operatorname{Ind}_{W_F}^{W_E} \rho$ for a finite extension F/E and some irreducible ρ), and χ is a character of W_E . This case is the situation of [GT10, Theorem 6.5(II)]). Simply, the partition of N=5 is 2+3 due to [GT10, Proposition 5.1(II)]. As before, we have $S_{\varphi} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$ and the central extension $S_{\varphi, \operatorname{sc}}$ by $\mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ is abelian of order 4, which is isomorphic to $(\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$ or $\mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$. As in the case of 5=1+2+2 in Case I-(a), one can notice that $S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}$ consists of two elements of order 4, one elements of order 2, and the identity. We thus have

$$1 \longrightarrow \mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow S_{\varphi, sc} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow S_{\varphi} \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \longrightarrow 1$$

and $|\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1})| = 2$. By Remark 4.3, (4.8), and Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1.

- (c): $\widetilde{\varphi} = \operatorname{Ind}_{W_E}^{W_F} \sigma$ and $\operatorname{sim}(\widetilde{\varphi})|_{W_E} = \det \sigma$, where E/F is a quadratic extension with $\operatorname{Gal}(E/F) = \langle \tau \rangle$ and σ is an irreducible 2-dimensional representation of W_E . This case is the situation of [GT10, Theorem 6.5(III)]. We divide into the following subcases whose partitions follow from the proofs of [GT10, Proposition 5.1 and Theorem 6.5(III)]. We first consider the case that $\sigma^{\tau} \neq \sigma \chi$ for any character χ of W_E , which is the situation of [GT10, Theorem 6.5(III)(a)].
 - (c1): σ is primitive. Then, the partition of N=5 is 1+4, which is the same as the second case in Case I-(a) above.
 - (c2): $\sigma = \operatorname{Ind}_{W_E}^{W_K} \rho$ with $\operatorname{Gal}(K/F) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/4\mathbb{Z}$. This is the same as Case III-(c1).
 - (c3): $\sigma = \operatorname{Ind}_{W_E}^{W_K} \rho$ with $\operatorname{Gal}(K/F) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$. The partition of N = 5 is 1 + 2 + 2, which is the same as the first case in Case I-(a).
 - (c4): $\sigma = \operatorname{Ind}_{W_E}^{W_K} \rho$ with K/F non-Galois. The partition of N = 5 is either 1 + 4 or 1 + 2 + 2, which is the same as Case III-(c1) or Case III-(c3), respectively.

We then consider the case that $\sigma^{\tau} = \sigma \chi$ for some character χ of W_E (χ is necessarily quadratic), which is the situation of [GT10, Theorem 6.5(III)(b)].

- (c5): $\chi^{\tau} \neq \chi$. The partition of N=5 is 1+2+2, which is the same as Case III-(c3).
- (c6): $\chi^{\tau} = \chi$. The partition of N = 5 is 1 + 1 + 3, 1 + 1 + 1 + 2, or 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1, which is the same as Case I-(b) above.
- (d): This is the remaining elliptic parameter which is the situation of [GT10, Proposition 6.8(i)&(ii)]. We divide into the following subcases whose partitions follow from the proofs of [GT10, Proposition 6.8].
 - (d1): $\widetilde{\varphi} = \mu \boxtimes S_4$ with μ a 1-dimensional character of W_F and S_4 the 4-dimensional representation of $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})$. The partition of N=5 is 5, which is the same as Case III-(a).
 - (d2): $\widetilde{\varphi} = \sigma \boxtimes S_2$ with σ an irreducible 2-dimensional dihedral representation of W_F and S_2 the 2-dimensional representation of $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathbb{C})$. The partition of N=5 is either 1+1+3 or 2+3. When 5=1+1+3, $S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}$ is non-abelian of order 8, which is the same as the case of 5=1+1+3 in Case I-(b). When 5=2+3, this is the same as Case III-(b).

Remark 7.12. By Remark 4.3, (4.8), and Theorem 7.4, the multiplicity in $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathsf{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathsf{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma})$ is 1, except when the partition is 1+1+3, 1+1+1+2, 1+1+1+1+1. For these three cases, the multiplicity is 2, 2, 4 in the order given.

Remark 7.13. We note that the two cases (i) and (iii) of [GT10, Proposition 6.10] are not relevant to $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ [Bor79, Section 3], since $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ has a unique (up to conjugacy) minimal F-parabolic subgroup, which is the Siegel maximal parabolic and isomorphic to D^{\times} . Further, its dual parabolic subgroup in $\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}} = \operatorname{SO}_5(\mathbb{C})$ is the image of the Heisenberg (or Klingen) parabolic subgroup ($\simeq \operatorname{GL}_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \operatorname{GL}_1(\mathbb{C})$) of $\operatorname{GSp}_4(\mathbb{C})$ under the projection $\operatorname{std}_{1,1} : \operatorname{GSp}_4(\mathbb{C}) \twoheadrightarrow \operatorname{SO}_5(\mathbb{C})$ (see [Bor79, Section 3], [PTB11, Section 3.1], and [GT14, p.762]). This is why the two cases (i) and (iii) of [GT10, Proposition 6.10] deos not occur in $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$ (see [GT14, Section 7]).

7.7. An example. We give an explicit L-packet of $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$, which is considered as a new phenomenon arising in the non quasi-split inner form $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ differently than the split group Sp_4 . Let $\widetilde{\varphi} = \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \chi \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSp}_4)$ be given, where χ is a quadratic character, $\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \in \Phi(\operatorname{GL}_2)$ is primitive (by definition, $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ is not of the form $\operatorname{Ind}_{W_E}^{W_F} \rho$ for a finite extension E/F and some irreducible ρ), and $\widetilde{\varphi}_0 \not\simeq \widetilde{\varphi}_0 \chi$. We then have an irreducible supercuspidal representation $\pi \in \Pi(\operatorname{GL}_2)$ corresponding to φ_0 via the LLC for GL_2 (cf. [GT10, Proposition 6.3]). Further, from the LLC for GSp_4 [GT11a], we have an L-packet attached to φ

$$\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_4) = \{\widetilde{\sigma}_1, \widetilde{\sigma}_2\},\$$

where $\widetilde{\sigma}_1$ is the theta correspondence of $\pi \boxtimes \pi \chi$ from $GSO_{2,2}$ and $\widetilde{\sigma}_2$ is the theta correspondence of $JL(\pi)\boxtimes JL(\pi)\chi$ from $GSO_{4,0}$. Here, JL is the local Jacquet-Langlands correspondence between GL_2 and D^{\times} . The projection φ of $\widetilde{\varphi}$ onto $\widehat{Sp_4} = SO_5(\mathbb{C})$ is

$$(7.25) \varphi = 1 \oplus \chi \oplus Ad(\widetilde{\varphi}_0)\chi \in \Phi(\mathrm{Sp}_4),$$

and [GT10, Proposition 6.8(iii)(b)] yields

(7.26)
$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{4}) = \{\sigma_{1}^{+}, \sigma_{1}^{-}, \sigma_{2}^{+}, \sigma_{2}^{-}\},$$

where

$$(7.27) \qquad \qquad \mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{Sp}_4}^{\mathrm{GSp}_4}(\widetilde{\sigma}_1) = \{\sigma_1^+, \sigma_1^-\}, \text{ and } \mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{Sp}_4}^{\mathrm{GSp}_4}(\widetilde{\sigma}_2) = \{\sigma_2^+, \sigma_2^-\}.$$

From Proposition 4.11, we further note that σ_1^+ and σ_1^- are the theta correspondences of the restriction

$$\mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}}^{\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2}}(\pi\boxtimes\pi\chi)=\{\tau_1^+,\tau_1^-\}$$

to $\mathrm{Sp}_4,$ and σ_2^+ and σ_2^- are the theta correspondences of the restriction

$$\mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{SO}_{4,0}}^{\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}}(JL(\pi)\boxtimes JL(\pi)\chi) = \{\tau_2^+, \tau_2^-\}$$

to Sp_4 . On the other hand, from [GT14], the given L-parameter $\widetilde{\varphi}$ provides an L-packet for $\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}$

$$\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}) = \{\widetilde{\sigma}_1', \widetilde{\sigma}_2'\},\$$

where $\widetilde{\sigma}_1'$ and $\widetilde{\sigma}_2'$ are respectively the theta correspondences of $JL(\pi) \boxtimes \pi\chi$ and $JL(\pi\chi) \boxtimes \pi$ from $GSO_{1,1}^*$. We note from Proposition 4.2 that $Res_{SO_{1,1}^*}^{GSO_{1,1}^*}(JL(\pi) \boxtimes \pi\chi)$ and $Res_{SO_{1,1}^*}^{GSO_{1,1}^*}(JL(\pi\chi) \boxtimes \pi)$ are identical. Since $\widetilde{\varphi}_0$ is primitive (see [GT10, Proposition 6.3]), the set of the irreducible constituents is a singleton. From Proposition 4.11, we have

$$(7.28) \qquad \qquad \mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_1') = \mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_2') = \{\sigma'\},$$

and $\widetilde{\sigma}_2' \simeq \widetilde{\sigma}_1' \chi$. Moreover, from the fact that $I(\widetilde{\varphi}) \simeq \{1, \chi\}$ (see [GT10, Proposition 6.3(iii)(b)]), it follows that

$$(7.29) I(\widetilde{\sigma}_1') = I(\widetilde{\sigma}_2') = \{1\}.$$

Thus, the L-packet of $\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}$ attached to the L-parameter φ in (7.25) is

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}) = \{ \sigma' \},$$

as constructed in Section 7.2. Proposition 4.11 implies that σ' is the theta correspondence of the restriction

$$\mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}^{\mathrm{GSO}_{1,1}^*}(\pi\boxtimes\pi\chi)=\{\tau'\}$$

to $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$. We recall Case I-(b) in Section 7.6 and compute the centralizer $C_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1})$ with φ in (7.25). We then have following commutative exact sequence

Combining (7.26), (7.30), and (7.31), we have the following bijections

$$\begin{split} \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_4) &= \{\sigma_1^+, \sigma_1^-, \sigma_2^+, \sigma_2^-\} \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi, \mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_4}), \mathbb{1}) \simeq \mathsf{Irr}(\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}), \\ \Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}) &= \{\sigma'\} \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi, \mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}), \mathsf{sgn}) = \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{D}_8, \mathsf{sgn}), \end{split}$$

with the decompositions (7.27) and (7.28). Therefore, this example satisfies all properties in Theorem 7.4. In what follows, we discuss a new phenomenon arising in the LLC for $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ which has never occurred in any previous LLC. The map $\sigma \mapsto \rho_{\sigma}$ from $\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_4)$ to $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_4}), \mathbb{1})$ provides an equality

$$\dim \rho_{\sigma} = 1$$
,

which equals the multiplicity in

$$\mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_4}_{\mathrm{Sp}_4}(\widetilde{\sigma}_i)$$

for $i=1,\ 2$. Further, since $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{D}_8)$ consists of four 1-dimensional characters and one 1-dimensional irreducible representation, the map $\sigma' \mapsto \rho_{\sigma'}$ from $\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1})$ to $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}}_{1,1}),\operatorname{sgn})$ provides an equality

$$\dim \rho_{\sigma'} = 2.$$

However, from (4.2) and (7.29), the multiplicity in $\mathsf{Res}^{\mathsf{GSp}_{1,1}}_{\mathsf{Sp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}'_i)$ is 1 for $i=1,\ 2$. Thus, we need to consider the following quantity $m(\sigma')$ in the restriction

$$\mathsf{Res}_{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}^{\mathrm{GSp}_{1,1}}(\widetilde{\sigma}_1'+\widetilde{\sigma}_2')=m(\sigma')\cdot\sigma'$$

as the multiplicity of $\tilde{\sigma}'_i$ in the restriction, which is 2 and equals $\dim \rho_{\sigma'}$ in (7.32). Further, this fulfills the following character identity

$$(7.33) \hspace{3.1em} \Theta_{\sigma_1^+}(\gamma) + \Theta_{\sigma_1^-}(\gamma) + \Theta_{\sigma_2^+}(\gamma) + \Theta_{\sigma_2^-}(\gamma) = (-1) \cdot \dim \rho_{\sigma'} \cdot \Theta_{\sigma'}(\gamma')$$

for any elliptic regular semi-simple $\gamma \in \operatorname{Sp}_4(F)$ and $\gamma' \in \operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}(F)$ having the same $\operatorname{Sp}_4(\bar{F})$ -conjugacy class. Here, Θ_{\sharp} is the (Harish-Chandra) character function attached to the irreducible smooth representation \sharp over the regular semi-simple set. The character identity (7.33) between Sp_4 and $\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}$ is obtained by restricting the character identity between GSp_4 and $\operatorname{GSp}_{1,1}$ established in [CG15a, Proposition 11.1(i)].

Remark 7.14. We make the following remarks.

- 1. Unlike the above example of this section, none of two members in the same L-packet of $\mathrm{GSp}_4(F)$ share the same restriction to $\mathrm{Sp}_4(F)$ (see [AP06] and [GT10, Proposition 2.2]).
- 2. Although the multiplicity in the restriction is one, the dimension of the corresponding irreducible representation of $S_{\varphi,sc}$ is two, since the restrictions of two members in the same L-packet of $GSp_{1,1}$ are the same.
- 3. The dimension of the corresponding irreducible representation of $S_{\varphi,sc}$ may not completely govern the multiplicity of an individual irreducible representation of a p-adic group in the restriction (cf. Remark 4.9).

Appendix A. Internal structure of L-packets for Sp_4

The purpose of this appendix is to establish an analogue of Theorem 7.4 for the case of Sp_4 . Note that the L-packets for Sp_4 was constructed by Gan and Takeda in [GT10] and their parameterization was also discussed in [GT10, pp.3002-3003] in another way. We apply the same method discussed in Sections 7.3 and 7.4 to the study on Sp_4 .

From [GT11a] and [GT10], we recall the LLC for GSp_4 and Sp_4 . Consider $GSO_{3,3}$, $GSO_{2,2}$, and $GSO_{4,0}$ which participate in L-packets for GSp_4 via the theta correspondence. The relations in Section 3.3 between dual groups can be combined with [GT11a, Section 6] to have two inclusions $\iota_{3,3}$ and $\iota_{2,2}$ as follows:

$$\iota_{3,3}:\{\text{irreducible 4-dimensional }\widetilde{\varphi}\in\Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_4)\}\ \hookrightarrow\ \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3})=\Phi(\mathrm{GL}_4)\times\Phi(\mathrm{GL}_1)$$

defined by $\iota_{3,3}(\widetilde{\varphi}) = (\widetilde{\varphi}, \operatorname{sim} \widetilde{\varphi})$, and

$$\iota_{2,2}: \{(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2) \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2}): \det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2\}/\mathsf{Out}(\mathrm{SO}_4) \ \hookrightarrow \ \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_4)$$

defined by $\iota_{2,2}(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2) = \widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2 = \widetilde{\varphi}$, where the action of $\operatorname{Out}(\operatorname{SO}_4)$ on $\Phi(\operatorname{GSO}_{2,2})$ is given by $(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2) \mapsto (\widetilde{\varphi}_2,\widetilde{\varphi}_1)$. Since $\Phi(\operatorname{GSO}_{4,0})$ is the subset of $\Phi(\operatorname{GSO}_{2,2})$ consisting of $(\widetilde{\varphi}_1,\widetilde{\varphi}_2)$ with elliptic L-parameters $\widetilde{\varphi}_1$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}_2$, the restriction of $\iota_{2,2}$ to $\Phi(\operatorname{GSO}_{4,0})$ is denoted by $\iota_{4,0}$. We note from [GT11a, Section 7] that $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSp}_4)$ is either an irreducible 4-dimensional representation or the image of $\iota_{2,2}$. The LLC for GSp_4 states that there is a surjective, two-to-one map

$$L_4: \Pi(\mathrm{GSp}_4) \longrightarrow \Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_4).$$

satisfying several natural conditions which determine the map uniquely (see [GT11a, p.1842] for details). The LLC for Sp_4 [GT10] states that there is a surjective, finite-to-one map

$$\mathcal{L}_4: \Pi(\mathrm{Sp}_4) \longrightarrow \Phi(\mathrm{Sp}_4)$$

defined by $\mathcal{L}_4(\sigma) = \mathsf{std}_4(L_4(\widetilde{\sigma}))$ with $\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi(\mathrm{GSp}_4)$ such that

$$\sigma \hookrightarrow \mathsf{Res}^{\mathrm{GSp}_4}_{\mathrm{Sp}_4}(\widetilde{\sigma}).$$

Note that \mathcal{L}_4 is not depending on the choice of the lifting $\widetilde{\sigma}$, since another lifting must be of the form $\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi$ for some quasi-character χ of F^{\times} by Proposition 4.2 and $L_4(\widetilde{\sigma} \otimes \chi) = L_4(\widetilde{\sigma}) \otimes \chi$ for any quasi-character χ of F^{\times} [GT10, Proposition 2.2]. For each $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_4)$, the L-packet $\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_4)$ is given by

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\mathrm{Sp}_4) = \bigcup_{\widetilde{\sigma} \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_4)} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(\mathrm{Sp}_4),$$

where $\widetilde{\varphi}$ lies in $\Phi(\mathrm{GSp}_4)$ such that $\mathsf{std}_4 \circ \widetilde{\varphi} = \varphi$ (see Theorem 4.4). Note that the union in (A.1) turns out to be disjoint and the L-packet does not depend on the choice of $\widetilde{\varphi}$ [GT10, Theorem 2.3].

To state an analogue of Theorem 7.4 for Sp_4 (Theorem A.1) below, we need three mutually exclusive possibilities of $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSp}_4)$ from [GT11a, Section 7]) as follows.

- Case i: $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2$, where $\widetilde{\varphi}_i \in \Phi_{\mathsf{ell}}(\mathrm{GL}_2)$ and $\det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2$. Since $\Phi_{\mathsf{ell}}(\mathrm{GL}_2) = \Phi_{\mathsf{ell}}(\mathrm{GL}_1(D))$, we thus note that $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0})$.
- Case ii: $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is of the form $\widetilde{\varphi}_1 \oplus \widetilde{\varphi}_2$, where $\widetilde{\varphi}_i \in \Phi(\operatorname{GL}_2)$ with at least one of $\widetilde{\varphi}_1$ and $\widetilde{\varphi}_2$ in $\Phi(\operatorname{GL}_2) \setminus \Phi_{\mathsf{ell}}(\operatorname{GL}_2)$, and $\det \widetilde{\varphi}_1 = \det \widetilde{\varphi}_2$. We thus note that $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSO}_{2,2})$, but not in $\Phi(\operatorname{GSO}_{4,0})$.
- Case iii: $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is irreducible 4-dimensional, and its image via the map $\iota_{3,3}$ lies in $\Phi(\text{GSO}_{3,3})$.

Next, we recall the L-packets $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(GSp_4)$ for GSp_4 which were constructed in [GT14, Section 7].

Case i: $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_4) = \{\widetilde{\sigma}_1 := \theta(\tau_1 \boxtimes \tau_2), \widetilde{\sigma}_2 := \theta(JL(\tau_1) \boxtimes JL(\tau_2))\}$, where $\tau_i \in \Pi_{\mathrm{ess,disc}}(\mathrm{GL}_2)$ is corresponding to $\widetilde{\varphi}_i$ via the local Langlands correspondence for GL_2 [HT01, Hen00, Sch13], the first θ stands for theta correspondence from $\mathrm{GSO}_{2,2}$ to GSp_4 , the second θ does for that from $\mathrm{GSO}_{4,0}$ to GSp_4 , and JL denotes the local Jacquet-Langlands lift from $\mathrm{GL}_2(F)$ to $\mathrm{GL}_1(D)$. Note that $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_4)$ consists of essentially square-integrable representations.

Case ii: $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(GSp_4) = \{\widetilde{\sigma} := \theta(\tau_1 \boxtimes \tau_2)\}$, where $\tau_i \in \Pi(GL_2)$ is corresponding to $\widetilde{\varphi}_i$ via the local Langlands correspondence for GL_2 [HT01, Hen00, Sch13] and θ stands for theta correspondence from $GSO_{2,2}$ to GSp_4 . Note that $\theta(\tau_1 \boxtimes \tau_2)$ is not an essentially square-integrable representation.

Case iii: $\Pi_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\mathrm{GSp}_4) = \{\widetilde{\sigma} := \pi\}$, where π is an irreducible admissible representation of $\mathrm{GSp}_4(F)$ whose theta lift $\theta(\pi)$ to $\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3}$ is $\Pi \boxtimes \mu \in \Pi(\mathrm{GSO}_{3,3})$. Note that $\mu = \mathsf{sim}(\widetilde{\varphi})$ via the local class field theory and $\omega_{\Pi} = \mu^2$.

Theorem A.1. With the notation above, given an L-parameter $\varphi \in \Phi(\operatorname{Sp}_4)$, we fix its lifting $\widetilde{\varphi} \in \Phi(\operatorname{GSp}_4)$. Then, there is a one-one bijection

$$\Pi_{\varphi}(\operatorname{Sp}_4) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_4})),$$

sending $\sigma \mapsto \rho_{\sigma}$, such that we have isomorphisms:

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i} \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i}(\operatorname{Sp}_4)} \rho_{\sigma} \boxtimes \sigma \ (i = 1, 2), \text{ for Case } i,$$

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}} \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}}(\mathrm{Sp}_4)} \rho_{\sigma} \boxtimes \sigma, \text{ for Cases ii and iii,}$$

as representations of the semi-direct product $\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{4}}) \rtimes \operatorname{Sp}_{4}(F)$. Here, $\Pi_{\widetilde{\sharp}}(\operatorname{Sp}_{4})$ denotes the set of equivalence classes of all irreducible constituents of $\mathsf{Res}^{\operatorname{GSp}_{4}}_{\operatorname{Sp}_{4}}(\widetilde{\sharp})$ with $\sharp \in \{\widetilde{\sigma}_{1}, \ \widetilde{\sigma}_{2}, \ \widetilde{\sigma}\}$.

Proof. We follow the proof of the case of $Sp_{1,1}$ in Section 7.4.

Case i: Since $S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_4}) = S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_4}) \simeq \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$, we note that the trivial character $\mathbb{1}$ on $S_{\widetilde{\varphi}}(\widehat{\mathrm{GSp}_4})$ corresponds to $\widetilde{\sigma}_1$ and the other sgn corresponds to $\widetilde{\sigma}_2$ (see from [GT11a, Section 7]). Since the trivial character $\mathbb{1}$ on $\mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ is lifted to the two characters $\mathbb{1} \times \mathbb{1} = \zeta_{2,2}$ and $\operatorname{sgn} \times \operatorname{sgn} = \zeta_{4,0}$ on $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ under the embedding $a \mapsto (a,a)$ from $\mu_2(\mathbb{C})$ to $\mu_2(\mathbb{C}) \times \mu_2(\mathbb{C})$, we have the following bijection

$$\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{1,1}}),\mathbbm{1}) = \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_{4}})) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{2,2}) \sqcup \operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{4,0}).$$

Note that, via the Kottwitz isomorphism [Kot86, Theorem 1.2], the characters $\zeta_{2,2}$ and $\zeta_{4,0}$ respectively correspond to $SO_{2,2}$ and $SO_{4,0}$, which are non quasi-split F-inner forms of SO_4 . Considering the characters $\zeta_{2,2}$ and $\zeta_{4,0}$ as characters on $S_{\widetilde{\varphi},sc}(\widehat{GSp}_{1,1})$, due to (7.9), we have the following bijections:

$$\mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}),\zeta_{2,2}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{2,2}) = \mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\tau_1 \boxtimes \tau_2}(\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}),$$

$$\mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}),\mathsf{sgn}\times\mathsf{sgn}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{4,0}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{JL(\tau_1)\boxtimes JL(\tau_2)}(\mathrm{SO}_{4,0}).$$

Since the character $\zeta_{2,2}$ corresponds to $\widetilde{\sigma}_1$ and the other $\zeta_{4,0}$ corresponds to $\widetilde{\sigma}_2$ from [GT14, Section 7.2], Proposition 4.11 and Theorem 5.1 yield:

$$\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{2,2}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\tau_1 \boxtimes \tau_2}(\operatorname{SO}_{2,2}) \stackrel{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_1}(\operatorname{Sp}_4),$$

$$\operatorname{Irr}(S_{\varphi,\operatorname{sc}}(\widehat{\operatorname{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{4,0}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{JL(\tau_1)\boxtimes JL(\tau_2)}(\operatorname{SO}_{4,0}) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_2}(\operatorname{Sp}_4).$$

Using Proposition 4.4, Theorem 5.1, and the isomorphism $S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}}_{1,1}) \simeq S_{\varphi,sc}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}}_{1,1}^*)$ in (7.9), we thus have the following isomorphism

$$V_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i} \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \Pi_{\widetilde{\sigma}_i}(\operatorname{Sp}_4)} \rho_{\sigma} \boxtimes \sigma \ (i = 1, 2),$$

as representations of the semi-direct product $S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\operatorname{Sp}_4}) \rtimes \operatorname{Sp}_4$. This completes the proof of Theorem A.1 for Case i

Case ii: From (7.19) and (7.21), we have

$$\mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{1,1}^*}),\zeta_{2,2}) = \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{2,2}})) \overset{1-1}{\longleftrightarrow} \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi,\mathsf{sc}}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{1,1}}),\mathbb{1}) = \mathsf{Irr}(\mathcal{S}_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_{4}}).$$

From Proposition 4.4 and Theorem 5.1, we thus proved Theorem A.1 for Case ii.

Case iii: From the isomorphism (7.23), we have

$$S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{SO}_{3,0}^*}) \simeq S_{\varphi}(\widehat{\mathrm{Sp}_4}).$$

From Proposition 4.4 and Theorem 6.1, Theorem A.1 for Case iii follows. Therefore, the proof of Theorem A.1 is complete. \Box

Acknowledgements. The author is deeply indebted to Wee Teck Gan for fruitful and inspiring discussions with him. Much of this work was done during the author's visit at Max-Planck-Institut für Mathematikat in June and July 2014. The author is grateful to the institute for their incredible research environment. This work was partially supported by AMS-Simons Travel Grants.

References

- [AC15] Mahdi Asgari and Kwangho Choiy, Local Langlands conjecture for p-adic GSpin₄, GSpin₆, and their inner forms, preprint (2015).
- [AP06] Jeffrey D. Adler and Dipendra Prasad, On certain multiplicity one theorems, Israel J. Math. 153 (2006), 221–245. MR 2254643 (2007m:22009)
- [Art06] James Arthur, A note on L-packets, Pure Appl. Math. Q. 2 (2006), no. 1, Special Issue: In honor of John H. Coates. Part 1, 199–217. MR 2217572 (2006k:22014)
- [Art13] ______, The endoscopic classification of representations, American Mathematical Society Colloquium Publications, vol. 61, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2013, Orthogonal and symplectic groups. MR 3135650
- [Bad08] Alexandru Ioan Badulescu, Global Jacquet-Langlands correspondence, multiplicity one and classification of automorphic representations, Invent. Math. 172 (2008), no. 2, 383–438, With an appendix by Neven Grbac. MR 2390289 (2009b:22016)
- [Bor79] Armand Borel, Automorphic L-functions, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., XXXIII, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1979, pp. 27–61. MR 546608 (81m:10056)
- [CG15a] Ping-Shun Chan and Wee Teck Gan, The local Langlands conjecture for GSp(4) III: Stability and twisted endoscopy, J. Number Theory 146 (2015), 69–133. MR 3267112
- [CG15b] Kwangho Choiy and David Goldberg, Transfer of R-groups between p-adic inner forms of SL_n , Manuscripta Math. **146** (2015), no. 1-2, 125–152. MR 3294420
- [Cho14a] Kwangho Choiy, On multiplicity in the restriction for SL(m,D) over a p-adic field, arXiv:1306.6118 [math.NT] (2014).
- [Cho14b] _____, Transfer of Plancherel measures for unitary supercuspidal representations between p-adic inner forms, Canad. J. Math. **66** (2014), no. 3, 566–595. MR 3194161
- [CL14] Kuok Fai Chao and Wen-Wei Li, Dual R-groups of the inner forms of SL(N), Pacific J. Math. 267 (2014), no. 1, 35–90. MR 3163476
- [CT05] Jon F. Carlson and Jacques Thévenaz, The classification of torsion endo-trivial modules, Ann. of Math. (2) 162 (2005), no. 2, 823–883. MR 2183283 (2006f:20012)
- [DKV84] Pierre Deligne, David Kazhdan, and Marie-France Vignéras, Représentations des algèbres centrales simples padiques, Travaux en Cours, Hermann, Paris, 1984, pp. 33–117. MR 771672 (86h:11044)
- [GK82] Stephen S. Gelbart and Anthony W. Knapp, L-indistinguishability and R groups for the special linear group, Adv. in Math. 43 (1982), no. 2, 101–121. MR 644669 (83j:22009)
- [Gor80] Daniel Gorenstein, Finite groups, second ed., Chelsea Publishing Co., New York, 1980. MR 569209 (81b:20002)
- [GP92] Benedict H. Gross and Dipendra Prasad, On the decomposition of a representation of SO_n when restricted to SO_{n-1} , Canad. J. Math. **44** (1992), no. 5, 974–1002. MR 1186476 (93j:22031)
- [GT10] Wee Teck Gan and Shuichiro Takeda, The local Langlands conjecture for Sp(4), Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN (2010), no. 15, 2987–3038. MR 2673717 (2011g:22027)

- [GT11a] _____, The local Langlands conjecture for GSp(4), Ann. of Math. (2) 173 (2011), no. 3, 1841–1882. MR 2800725
- [GT11b] _____, Theta correspondences for GSp(4), Represent. Theory 15 (2011), 670–718. MR 2846304 (2012h:22021)
- [GT14] Wee Teck Gan and Welly Tantono, The local Langlands conjecture for GSp(4), II: The case of inner forms, Amer. J. Math. 136 (2014), no. 3, 761–805. MR 3214276
- [Hen80] Guy Henniart, Représentations du groupe de Weil d'un corps local, Enseign. Math. (2) 26 (1980), no. 1-2, 155–172.
 MR 590513 (81j:12012)
- [Hen00] _____, Une preuve simple des conjectures de Langlands pour GL(n) sur un corps p-adique, Invent. Math. 139 (2000), no. 2, 439–455. MR 1738446 (2001e:11052)
- [HS11] Kaoru Hiraga and Hiroshi Saito, On L-packets for inner forms of SL(n), Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 215 (2011), 97.
- [HT01] Michael Harris and Richard Taylor, The geometry and cohomology of some simple Shimura varieties, Annals of Mathematics Studies, vol. 151, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2001, With an appendix by Vladimir G. Berkovich. MR 1876802 (2002m:11050)
- [JL70] Hervé Jacquet and Robert P. Langlands, Automorphic forms on GL(2), Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 114, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1970. MR 0401654 (53 #5481)
- [Kim05] Henry H. Kim, On local L-functions and normalized intertwining operators, Canad. J. Math. 57 (2005), no. 3, 535–597. MR 2134402 (2006a:11063)
- [KMSW14] Tasho Kaletha, Alberto Minguez, Sug Woo Shin, and Paul-James White, Endoscopic classification of representations: Inner forms of unitary groups, preprint; arXiv:1409.3731v2 [math.NT] (2014).
- [Kot84] Robert E. Kottwitz, Stable trace formula: cuspidal tempered terms, Duke Math. J. 51 (1984), no. 3, 611–650. MR 757954 (85m:11080)
- [Kot86] _____, Stable trace formula: elliptic singular terms, Math. Ann. **275** (1986), no. 3, 365–399. MR 858284 (88d:22027)
- [Kot97] _____, Isocrystals with additional structure. II, Compositio Math. 109 (1997), no. 3, 255–339. MR 1485921 (99e:20061)
- [Lab85] J.-P. Labesse, Cohomologie, L-groupes et fonctorialité, Compositio Math. 55 (1985), no. 2, 163–184. MR 795713 (86j:11117)
- [LL79] Jean-Pierre Labesse and Robert P. Langlands, L-indistinguishability for SL(2), Canad. J. Math. **31** (1979), no. 4, 726–785. MR 540902 (81b:22017)
- [Mok15] Chung Pang Mok, Endoscopic classification of representations of quasi-split unitary groups, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 235 (2015), no. 1108, vi+248. MR 3338302
- [NC00] Michael A. Nielsen and Isaac L. Chuang, Quantum computation and quantum information, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2000. MR 1796805 (2003j:81038)
- [PR94] Vladimir Platonov and Andrei Rapinchuk, Algebraic groups and number theory, Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. 139, Academic Press Inc., Boston, MA, 1994. MR 1278263 (95b:11039)
- [PTB11] Dipendra Prasad and Ramin Takloo-Bighash, Bessel models for GSp(4), J. Reine Angew. Math. 655 (2011), 189–243. MR 2806111
- [Rob96] Derek J. S. Robinson, A course in the theory of groups, second ed., Graduate Texts in Mathematics, vol. 80, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1996. MR 1357169 (96f:20001)
- [Rog83] Jonathan D. Rogawski, Representations of GL(n) and division algebras over a p-adic field, Duke Math. J. 50 (1983), no. 1, 161–196. MR 700135 (84j:12018)
- [Rog90] _____, Automorphic representations of unitary groups in three variables, Annals of Mathematics Studies, vol. 123, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1990. MR 1081540 (91k:22037)
- [Sat71] Ichirô Satake, Classification theory of semi-simple algebraic groups, Marcel Dekker Inc., New York, 1971, With an appendix by M. Sugiura, Notes prepared by Doris Schattschneider, Lecture Notes in Pure and Applied Mathematics,
 3. MR 0316588 (47 #5135)
- [Sch13] Peter Scholze, The local Langlands correspondence for GL_n over p-adic fields, Invent. Math. **192** (2013), no. 3, 663–715. MR 3049932
- [Sha83] Freydoon Shahidi, Some results on L-indistinguishability for SL(r), Canad. J. Math. **35** (1983), no. 6, 1075–1109. MR 738845 (85i:22030)
- [Sha88] _____, On the Ramanujan conjecture and finiteness of poles for certain L-functions, Ann. of Math. (2) 127 (1988), no. 3, 547–584. MR 942520 (89h:11021)
- [Sha90] _____, A proof of Langlands' conjecture on Plancherel measures; complementary series for p-adic groups, Ann. of Math. (2) 132 (1990), no. 2, 273–330. MR 1070599 (91m:11095)
- [Tad92] Marko Tadić, Notes on representations of non-Archimedean SL(n), Pacific J. Math. 152 (1992), no. 2, 375–396. MR 1141803 (92k:22029)
- [Vog93] David A. Vogan, Jr., The local Langlands conjecture, Representation theory of groups and algebras, Contemp. Math., vol. 145, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1993, pp. 305–379. MR 1216197 (94e:22031)
- [Wei74] André Weil, Exercices dyadiques, Invent. Math. 27 (1974), 1–22. MR 0379445 (52 #350)
- [Wil05] Marcel Wild, The groups of order sixteen made easy, Amer. Math. Monthly 112 (2005), no. 1, 20–31. MR 2110109

Department of Mathematics, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, IL 62901-4408, U.S.A. $E\text{-}mail\ address:\ kchoiy@siu.edu$